
jT W ^  "W  3000 SQUARE MILES - g

I n e  (Jzona^^^ S to c k m a n
L IV E S T O C K  T E R R I T O R Y

Out In The West, Where The Air Is Pure, The Climate Agreeable, And The People Friendly The Best Place On Earth To Call Home

1
VOLUME 71 OZONA, CROCKETT COUNTY, TEXAS 76943 25c Per Copy WEDNESDAY, MAY 25, 1983 NUMBER 13

W

\

' T

s!

ft-

K i t t y ’s K o r n e r
by

Kitty Montgomery

This has been a perfectly 
horrible month for our fami
ly. We barely got Tom home 
from the hospital in San 
Antonio, before we had to 
take him to the hospital in 
San Angelo. However, as of 
right now, he is on the mend 
and able to flirt with the 
nurses at St. Johns.

Getting the mail has been 
the highlight of his day, and 
we both want to thank you all 
for the cards and letters, 
flowers and telephone calls. 
You have just been wonder
ful. He has so many “ thank 
you” notes to write, he never 
will get finished.

I have yet to get gradu
ation gifts, bride’s gifts and 
even baby gifts, just have not 
had time. Hopefully I will get 
around to it soon, surely 
before Matthew Douglas 
gets in first grade.

The only good thing that 
has happened to us lately is 
the news that we are going to 
be grandparents in about 
eight months.

kk
It has seemed quiet around 

town this week. The influx of 
people the trial brought to 
town is gone and things have 
returned to normal. The jury 
is to be congratulated for its 
findings and we are proud of 
them for a hard job well 
done. They reached the only 
just verdict they possibly 
could have.

kk
Mr. Murphy, whose servi

ces are to be held here this 
afternoon, is the little man 
who was always walking 
around town with his dogs. 
Mayde Jo Humphries visited 
him in the hospital and 
arranged his service. He has 
no survivors.

Teenage
Fun
Olympics

The Temple Baptist 
Church is sponsoring a great 
event for all the teenagers of 
Ozona between 13 and 17 
years old. Teenage Fun Oly
mpics Day will be held at the 
Rodeo Grounds on June 4, 
from 9:00 a.m. until noon. 
These events are strictly for 
fun and enjoyment and no 
athletic ability is required to 
be a winner.

Prizes for these events in
clude 42 ribbons, five beau
tiful trophies, and a grand 
prize of fifty dollars that can 
be spent at either Thorn
ton’s Thriftway, United De
partment Store, Perry Bro
thers, or Western Auto Store 
in Ozona. Since these are all 
non-athletic events, anyone 
can win the grand cash prize 
without fear of jeopardizing 
any amateur sports career.

The games will include a 
Nerf Ball Toss for distance, 
Frisbee Toss for distance. 
Three-legged race. Blind
folded Sack Race, Backward 
Standing Broad Jump, Slip
pery-Water Balloon Relay 
and the Egg and Spoon Fifty 
Yard Dash. Points are award
ed to all first, second, and 
third place winners. Bonus 
points are given to any 
winner who can quote the 
Bible verse that goes with 
each event. The grand prize 
winner will be the one with 
the most points accumulated. 
All ties will be broken with a 
pie eating contest.

All teenagers can register 
now at the Ozona Chamber of 
Commerce where they can 
get a complete package of 
information on these events.

RETIREMENT PARTY honors long time Ozona edncator 
Foy Moody Friday In the new board room at the 
administration building. School board president Joe Couch

presents Moody with a gift of appreciation. Moody retired 
as Superintendent of Schools at the end of the school year. 
Mr. and Mrs. Moody are In the process of moving to Plano.

Ozona returned to normal 
this week after a jury found 
Micheal Eugene Sharp guilty 
in the stabbing death of 
Brenda Kay Broadway near 
Kermit June 11, 1982, and 
recommended his punish
ment be death by lethal 
injection. Testimony in the 
trial began Monday. Local 
motels were booked up and 
there was “ standing room 
only” in the courtroom.

The jury of six men and six 
women convicted Sharp of 
capital murder after deliber
ating for about two and a half 
hours Thursday afternoon. It 
took the jury less than 40 
minutes to decide on the 
punishment later the same 
evening.

Presiding 109th District 
Judge James H. Clack of 
Andrews, pronounced sen
tence Thursday evening as 
Sharp, 29, s to ^  facing the 
bench. He then asked Sharp 
if he would like to make any 
comment and Sharp main
tained his innocence.

Sharp was convicted of the 
murder of Christie Elms, 8, 
in Lubbock in November of 
last year.

The charges grew out of 
the kidnapping of Mrs. 
Broadway and her two 
daughters from a Kermit car 
wash last June. Mrs. Broad
way and her daughter, Chris
tie, were killed after the 
three were abducted and 
driven to a remote spot near 
the Ector-Winkler county 
line. The older daughter, 
Selena Elms, managed to 
escape and was the key 
witness for the prosecution. 
The trial was moved to Ozona 
on a change of venue.

In a hushed court room 
Wednesday, Selena Kay 
Elms, 15, told of a night of 
terror. She twice pointed to 
Sharp as the killer of her 
mother and her eight-year- 
old sister.

Selena said that she, her 
mother and sister went to a 
car wash shortly after mid
night on June 11, in Ker
mit to wash the family car. 
Under questioning from 
109th District Attorney Mike 
Fostel, she said a man in a 
blue pickup pulled up at the 
car wash and identified him
self as “ Mike from Odessa.”

She described Sharp as

New bank sets 
opening date
The Crockett County Na

tional Bank will open for 
business June 20, in tempor
ary quarters located at High
way 163 and First Street. The 
bank opens with capital of 
$1,050,000, all of which is 
surplus.

At the first shareholder’s 
meeting held recently, 
James C. Thompson, Jr. was 
elected Chairman; Bernice 
B. Jones, Vice-Chairman; 
Standard D. Lambert, Presi
dent and Chief Executive 
Officer; WUliam M. Black, 
Secretary to the Board; and 
Robert McLean, Vice-Presi
dent and Cashier.

Other directors elected 
were Jack Baggett, Leopoldo 
L. Cervantez, Duane M. 
Childress, Charles E. (Gene) 
Lilly, Frank (Pancho) Mc- 
Mullan, Jr., W. D. Noel,

James L. Powell, Wade C. 
Richardson and John D. 
(Sandy) Stokes.

Construction is underway 
on the bank’s permanent 
facility with an anticipat
ed completion date of early 
1984. The bank will occupy 
approximately 7,100 square 
feet which includes a com
munity room and adjoining 
kitchen/lounge.

Banking hours have been 
established by the manage
ment with the intent of 
offering the ultimate in con
venience. The bank (lobby 
and drive-in) will open at 
8:00 a.m. and close at 5:00 
p.m., Monday through , Fri
day. The bank will not close 
for the noon lunch hour. A 
complete line of commercial 
and personal banking ser
vices will be offered by the 
bank.

polite and nice looking. She 
told how he assisted them in 
washing the car and how 
after talking with her moth
er, he grabbed her by the 
hair and put a knife to her 
throat. He then demanded 
that the two girls get in his 
pickup and pushed Mrs. 
Broadway into the truck. He 
drove the three to a stock
watering tank where he 
forced Selena and Mrs. 
Broadway to disrobe and 
bound their hands and feet. 
After Sharp forced Selena 
and her mother to perform 
perverted sexual acts on each 
other while the younger child 
watched from the back seat 
of the club cab, he threw 
Mrs. Broadway out of the 
pickup and stabbed her sev
eral times, the young girl 
testified.

Selena managed to loosen 
the ropes on her feet and 
escaped into the night as 
Sharp pulled the younger girl 
from the pickup. She was 
bound with her hands behind 
her, but managed to get 
under a fence and through a 
pasture. She told of hiding in 
bushes to escape the head
lights of Sharp’s pickup and 
her fright of coyotes. She got 
help fi'om a drilling rig crew 
after daylight. The rig was 
five miles from where the 
killings took place.

Some members of the crew 
told of seeing Selena come 
toward the rig, covered with 
cuts and bruises and in a 
dazed condition the morning 
of June 11. She was cov
ered with a blanket and her 
hands were freed before 
members of the crew called 
the Winkler County Sheriff’s 
office.

Selena said she took offi
cers to the windmill where 
the slayings took place be
fore being treated in the 
Kermit hospital. The bodies 
of Mrs. Broadway and Chris
tie were found in a shallow 
grave about four miles south 
of the windmill.

Defense attorney Glen 
Williamson maintained his 
client’s innocence and said 
he would appeal the sen
tence. Sharp is in Crockett 
County Jail awaiting trans
fer to Death Row at the Texas 
Department of Corrections

Ellis Unit, 12 miles north
east of Huntsville, where he 
will join 169 other con
demned prisoners.

Murphy 
services 
here today

Funeral services for Rob
ert Lee Murphy, 79, will be 
held at graveside this after
noon, Wednesday, in Cedar 
Hill Cemetery at 4 o’clock, 
under the direction of Size
more Funeral Home.

Mr. Murphy died Monday 
afternoon in Shannon Hos
pital in San Angelo. He was 
born July 1, 1904 in Dal- 
hart. He was a resident of 
Ozona for many years before 
being injured in an auto
mobile accident here over a 
year ago. Since his recovery 
he resided in Golden Years 
Nursing Home in Christoval 
and Morningside Manor in 
San Angelo.

Crime of 
the week
This week’s crime of the 

week is a burglary which 
occurred between 9 o’clock 
Sunday night and 8 o’clock 
the next morning at the 
rectory of Our Lady of Per
petual Help Catholic Church.

The thief or thieves enter
ed through a rear door and 
took the Saturday and Sun
day collection from the safe 
in the office. The money 
stolen was not only from the 
church here but also fi*om the 
church in Sheffield, approx
imately $1,000.

A green bank bag was 
taken along with a cloth 
money sack. Checks were 
also taken.

Anyone having any infor
mation about the theft should 
call Crime Stoppers at 
392-5000. If the call leads to 
the arrest and indictment of 
those responsible, the caller 
will be eligible for a $100 
cash award.

Graduation held 
for 61 seniors

Sharp given death after 
jury finds him guilty

Sixty-one students re 
ceived high school diplomas 
during commencement exer
cises at Lion Stadium Fri
day night, with a host of 
relatives and friends filling 
the stands for the outdoor 
program.

After the program, pre
sented by the highest rank
ing students in the class. 
High School Principal, Jim 
Payne made the awards pre
sentation.

The Best Citizen award, 
which has been given by the 
Ozona Woman’s Forum for 
32 years, went to Zeke 
Martinez. Martinez was cho
sen by vote of the faculty 
from ten nominees. The 
award was presented by 
Mrs. Gene Perry.

The Mildred North scho
larship, presented by the 
Ozona Woman’s League for 
the past 12 years, went to 
Fabian Delgado. Delgado 
was selected by his class
mates. The $500 scholarship 
was presented by Mrs. Ran
dy Crawford, of the League.

The W. W. West scholar
ship, which has been given 
by the Ozona National Bank 
since 1982, went to Sarah 
Falkner. Miss Falkner was 
chosen for her scholastic ex
cellence, leadership ability 
and outstanding citizenship. 
The award was presented by 
Mr. John Parks.

A new scholarship was 
given this year. The Char
lotte B. Phillips Memor
ial Art scholarship, given by 
donation to Mrs. Phillip’s 
Memorial Fund, went to 
Lydia Hayes. The requisite 
for this scholarship are: a 
senior art student intending 
to major in the field of art. 
The award was presented to 
Miss Hayes by Mrs. John R. 
Hunnicutt.

The valedictory and magna 
cum laude awards were pre
sented to Michelle Couch, 
daughter of Mr, and Mrs. 
Joe Couch. Miss Couch grad
uated Magna Cum Laude 
with an average of 96.67.

Arnulfo Rios, son of Mr. 
and Mrs. Fructuoso Rios, 
received the Salutatory scho
larship and the Magna Cum 
Laude Award. Rios was the 
second ranking student with 
96.11. The third ranking sen

ior was Darla Lovell, daugh
ter of Mr. and Mrs. Doyle 
Lovell. Miss Lovell also re
ceived the Magna Cum 
Laude Award with an aver
age of 95.14.

Other honor graduates 
were Jacinda Marley, daugh
ter of Mr. and Mrs. Jess 
Marley, with an average of 
91.86; Allen Dews, son of 
Mr. and Mrs. Ted Dews, 
with 91.32; Rod Miller, son 
of Mr. and Mrs. Jay Mill

er, with an average of 90.95; 
Kelly Sinclair, son of Mr. and 
Mrs. C. H. Sinclair, whose 
average is 90.82, and Carlos 
Borrego, son of Mr. and Mrs. 
Joe Borrego, with a 90.96 
average.

Superintendent of Schools 
Garland Davis presented the 
class and Joe Couch, presi
dent of the school board, 
made the presentation of di
plomas.

Circle Bar racer 
qualifies for Indy
The Circle Bar Racing 

Team has earned a starting 
position in the “ Indy 500.” 
Driver, Chet Fillip qualified 
the Gurney Eagle with a four 
lap average of 183.1. Fillip 
will start the race in the 
eleventh row in the middle.

The Circle Bar team has 
spent an eventful three 
weeks in Indianapolis, Indi
ana in preparation for the 
time trials held on the second 
and third weekends in May.

The first qualifying week
end was ruled out for Mit
chell’s Eagle due to a mech
anical failure resulting in a 
crash. The team worked fur
iously to have the repairs 
made for the second qualify
ing which was held May 22nd 
and 23rd.

Due to weather conditions, 
owner Tom Mitchell decided 
to make an attempt to qual
ify, even though the car was 
not yet back to its full 
running capacity. Fillip 
qualified at an average speed 
of 183.1. One car was 
bumped late Sunday leaving 
Fillip having the slowest time 
in the field of 33. After
noon rain showery ended the 
time trials with Fillip in the 
race.

Mitchell has reported that 
a new engine is being in
stalled for the race on Sun
day and there will be one 
more day to practice on the 
raceway which is Thursday, 
May 27 which is known as 
“ Carburetion Day. ’ ’ Mitchell 
feels sure his Cosworth pow

ered Eagle will be running 
like a charm for the start of 
the Indianapolis 500 which is 
held annually Memorial Diay 
Weekend.

Services 
for Mrs. 
Yeager

Funeral services for Eve
lyn Lois Yeager, 44, were 
held Thursday afternoon in 
Ozona Church of Christ with 
burial in Cedar Hill Ceme
tery under the direction of 
Sizemore Funeral Home.

Mrs. Yeager died Wednes
day at 2:45 a.m. in Crock
ett County Hospital, follow
ing a long illness.

She was born Sept. 19, 
1938 in San Angelo. She 
married Donald Ray Yeager 
May 24, 1957 in San Angelo. 
She was a long time resi
dent of Ozona.

Survivors include her hus
band of Ozona; two daught
ers, Renee Yeager and Rhon
da Shaw; two sons, Gary 
Yeager and Jason Yeager, all 
of Ozona; one sister, Peggy 
Dodd of Iraan; four brothers, 
Ray Bolf of San Angelo, 
Duwain Bolf of Fort Worth, 
Bill Bolf of Ozona and Stan
ley Bolf of Austin.

HAIIi POUNDED PARTS of Ozona Monday afternoon with a vengeance. It was eapecially 
bad on the south side of town. Amost an inch of rain fell with the hall on the west hJU, but 
only .20 was recorded In the official gauge at the Water District office. To prove the hail was 
golf’baU-size these hall stones were lined up with a golf ball.
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T h e  N e w s r e e l
A re-run of “The Ozona Story” as gleaned from 
the files of the "The Ozona Stockman”

'OF COURSE I  m  PaCE.. IH M LE Tiee?  ̂

Thursday, May 27, 1954
Graham Childress, saluta- 

tarian of the 1954 graduating 
class of Ozona High School, 
was awarded the “good citi
zenship” award of the Ozona 
Woman’s Forum as a part of 
the graduating exercises Fri
day night.

29 yrs. ago
Mr. and Mrs. Larry Albers 

and son. Butch, had a narrow 
escape Monday night when 
their car was swept down 
Johnson draw at a crossing 
near their ranch about 35 
miles south of Ozona.

29 yrs. ago

29 yrs. ago
Crockett County ranchmen 

bought a total of 21,410,412 
pounds more than 10,000 
tons, of drouth emergency 
livestock feed, made avail
able from government stor
age of cotton seed products 
and grains bought under the 
support price program for 
farm products, during a ten- 
month period from July 1953, 
to May 11, 1954, when the 
program was terminated.

29 yrs. ago
Ozona Volunteer Fire De

partment band and Epsilon 
Sigma Alpha Sorority will
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PUNCH-DRUNK PROPOSAL
By Edwin Feulner

A friend of mine who still likes to think of himself 
as the street kid he was 30 years ago, is fightin’ mad. 
The reason: because the know-it-alls in Washington, 
worried that there is a nationwide epidemic of bloody 
noses, want to establish federal standards for boxing.

“ Rocky Marciano is probably rolling over in his 
grave,”  my friend snorted over the phone the other 
morning. He then treated me to a string of obscenities better 
reserved for Joe Frazier’s gym.

I have to admit that I missed this one. Probably too 
much overseas travel, where boxing is still thought of as 
the “ manly art”  of self defense. I also have to admit that 
there is something intriguing (albeit bizarre) about the idea 
of a federal boxing commission.

Imagine, for example, what the sport might be like if 
the Consumer Product Safety Commission was to get 
involved in the design of the equipment. The gloves would 
be designed, of course, not to inflict punishment: big and 
mushy—as lethal as the foam baseball bats that circus 
clowns use to crown each other with. Everyone would be 
required to wear head-gear: big and mushy-soft head-gear, 
in all probability. And the “ ropes”  and the floor of the 
ring would be designed to cushion any impact. Perhaps 
we might even have air-bag-type devices that inflate upon 
impact. After all. I’m a firm believer in technology—and 
the crude hucksters who are responsible for prize-fighting 
have allowed this sport to remain much the same way as 
it was at the turn of the century (except they fought bare
fisted back then and went 100 rounds).

Let’s be frank. Prize-fighting is not a sport for the faint- 
of-heart. While it is at times a graceful sport, most of its 
best practitioners are successful not because they outdance 
their opponents, but because they outpound them.

Currently, prize-fighting is administered by two 
international governing agencies, the World Boxing 
Association (WBA) and the World Boxing Council (WBC). 
In addition, every state has a state boxing commission and 
istrict rules that govern conduct within the ring. At all 
sanctioned boxing matches, a doctor is at ringside. And 
in many cases, the rules of the game say a bout is over 
if one of the gladiators is knocked down three times in 
the same round. The third man in the ring, the referee, 
is required to stop a fight if he feels one of the contestants 
is no longer able to defend himself.

Moreover, nobody is forced to put on the gloves for 
a living. They know when they do that at some time in 
their careers they will probably be hurt, and that some 
people have been very badly hurt.

Still, is boxing any more dangerous than football or 
ice hockey or washing windows on skyscrapers? And does 
anyone think the paperpushers in Washington can or should 
make boxing something that it was never intended to be—a 
sport for schoolgirls?

Congressman James J. Floria (D-NJ) and his colleagues 
who want to establish ‘uniform federal standards’ to govern 
boxing matches held in the United States certainly have 
their hearts in the right place. As Rep. Don Ritter (R-PA) 
said of their proposal, “ We’re trying to make the sport 
safer. By making it safer and cleaner, we’ll make it better.”

AUSTIN—The Governor 
pushed out a tall pile of blue 
chips last week at the polit
ical poker table.

While most Capitol polit
icos and reporters were 
wondering whether Gov. 
Mark White really had the 
guts to lay out his much- 
taiked-about, but yet-to-be- 
seen tax hike proposal, the 
Governor himself was busy 
fashioning a tax package and 
public opinion campaign that 
was miles ahead of most 
speculation.

White proposed a tax in
crease, for the most part on 
obscure items and non
necessities, which would 
raise an additional $ 1.2 bil
lion in state revenues over 
the next two years. Most of 
the burden would fall on 
purchasers of alcohol and

legalization of betting on 
horse racing, also was defeat
ed last week by two votes. 
Proponents lack the 100 
votes necessary to bring the 
bill back up again this ses
sion, but vowed to try again 
in two years. The bill had al
ready passed the Senate. In
siders say minority legislators 
failed to pass the measure be
cause several of their special 
interest bills were dragging 
behind.

The controversial open- 
container bill, which would 
outlaw open alcoholic bev
erage containers in auto-

mained hostage in a House 
Committee. Chairman Tom 
Craddick, R-Midland, has 
vowed the Water Plan will 
die unless the Legislature ac
cepts certain amendments. 
Craddick, who has used his 
chair to effectively throttle 
numerous bills, recently 
killed a proposed water dis
trict for Sterling County, 
even though there was no 
opposition other than an out- 
of-county landowner who is 
a close friend of Craddick.

College Fund
The College Fund confer-

past week-end, soaking the 
hardest hit section of drouth 
plagued Texas, the south
west area, have lifted hopes 
that placed on the drouth’s 
end and that relief is in 
sight.

29 yrs. ago
A new machine and ad- 

dressograph machine have 
been installed in the book
keeping department of the 
Crockett County Water Con
trol and Improvement Dis
trict office to speed up the 
monthly billing operations 
for water, sewer and garbage 
disposal services.

:x>c

Saturday night, following the 
close of the Horse Show 
program.

29 yrs. ago
Miss Paulita Cisneros, 

daughter of Mr. and Mrs. 
Reyes Cisneros of Ozona, 
will receive her Bachelor of 
Music degree from Trinity 
University in San Antonio at 
commencement exercises 
next Monday night.

29 yrs. ago
Modern Way Grocery and 

Market: Cheer (giant size) 72 
cents. Toilet Tissue (roll) 5 
cents. Post Toasties (box) 29 
cents. Loin or T-Bone Steak 
49 cents oer oound.

X X = X K =

LETTERS TO  TH E ED ITO R

mobiles, stubbed its toe in
the Senate when the sponsor ence committee approved a 
declared he lacked the 21 $100 million fund for con- 
votes (two-thirds majority) struction and equipment 
necessary to bring the bill to needs at some 26 Texas col- 
a vote. A similar bill in the leges. The measure allows 

f . w . v . _____  __  House never made it out of the colleges outside the Uni
tobacco, and most of the rev- the Liquor Regulation Com- versity of Texas and Texas people that have eome and 
nuc would be spent to raise mittee, despite efforts by the A&M systems to sell bonds 8®"®

May 23,1983
Dear Kitty,

A recent paper of yours 
mentioned that yet another 
Hospital Administrator has 
thrown up his hands in 
defeat and left town!

Your paper also stated that 
a search for a “ qualified 
administrator” had just be
gun. After the parade of

public school teachers sal
aries by "*4 percent over the 
next twi' \ cars.

Since the I cgislature is 
i>nlv a few da\s away from 
iil| uirnment, the tax plan 
In given no real chance of 
passage this session. House 
Speaker Ciib Lewis said a 
majority of House members 
'ipposc any tax increase, and
an informal poll conducted 
by the Dallas Morning News 
showed 74 members against 
the tax hike, 47 for, and 29 
undecided.

Special Session
Although he hasn’t an

nounced the date, legislators 
are making plans for a 
special session the Governor 
is expected to call for this 
summer, possibly immediate
ly following the regular 
session.

More likely White will 
wait a few weeks to get his 
ducks lined up— and to 
spend $100,000 on television 
advertising to promote and 
explain the proposed tax 
hike. The money will come 
from White’s political cam
paign chest, a sure sign of 
his commitment.

Veto Threatened
White has also threatened 

to veto the fragile state bud
get now being crafted in 
conference committee, un
less it contains a substantial 
raise for teachers. But Ways 
and Means Committee chair
man Stan Schlueter of Kil
leen. who holds life or death 
power over any tax bill, 
said neither the veto nor 
the special session was “a 
threat”.

‘‘Everyone came down 
here this session expecting to 
have a special session . . .  I 
have a lease on an apartment 
which allows me to stay all 
summer-which is what I plan 
to do,” Schlueter said.

An interesting footnote to 
this political drama involves

Mothers Against Drunk 
Driving (MADD) group.

Texas Water Plan
The Texas Water Plan, an 

eight-bill package to conserve 
and develop water projects 
in all areas of the state, re-

backed by the fund, and 
guarantees $60 milion for 
predominately black Prairie 
View A&M over the next 10 
years. Component institu
tions of UT and A&M were 
included in the permanent 
Fund.

one might ask: qualified for 
what?

It would appear that ex
perience in hospital man
agement is of little value. Let 
the record show that this is 
NO reflection on the man 
who just left or the current

New payment system 
tor Medicare hospitals
By John A. Daeley, Region
al Director, Region VI, U.S. 
Department of Health and 
Human Services

The President recently 
signed into law legislation 
which he had proposed to the 
Congress to provide a new 
payment system for hospi
tals, under Medicare. That 
new system is called Pros
pective Payment and likely 
will go into effect on Octo
ber 1, 1983.

Under the new system. 
Medicare will set its pay
ment rates in advance rather 
than paying hospitals, after- 
the-fact, for whatever costs 
they incur in treating Medi
care inpatients.

The new “ prospective ’ ’ 
rates will vary according to a 
patient’s diagnosis, but pay
ment for a given diagno
sis will be the same for all 
hospitals, adjusted for local 
labor costs. The new system 
will not change Medicare’s 
benefits for individuals, and 
the high quality standards 
will be maintained.

Under the present system, 
hospitals have no real incen
tive to deliver efficient ser
vice. In fact, as Congress 
recognized, the incentives 
are backwards. The current 
system actually rewards ex
cessive costs and inefficien
cy because it pays virtually 
whatever the hospital asks.

Also, the present system 
has led to wide variations in 
what Medicare pays for simi- 

State Comptroller Bob Bui- lar treatment. For example, 
lock, who expects to run Medicare payments for treat- 
against White in ’86 and two ing a heart attack can aver

People have been “ cleaning up” boxing as long as the . weeks ago gigged White to age $1,500 at one hospital
sport has existed. The state boxing commissions, I would 
suggest, are doing an admirable job.

(Feulner is president of The Heritage Foundation, a 
Washington-based public policy research institute.)

Ozona Screen Co.
Screen Building & Repair 

Glass Replaced

FR EE E S TIM A TE S
Jay Munsell Phone 392-2105

reporters for failing to show 
initiative on the tax hike 
issue. White’s bravado took 
even Bullock, no shrinking' 
violet himself, by surprise.

Defeated Issues
White lost one issue last

and $9,000 at another, with 
no apparent difference in 
quality.

Medicare’s present pay- 
on-demand reimbursement 
system has been an impor
tant factor in causing health 
care costs to soar, and that 

week, and two other unrelat- hurts every American. As the 
ed measures also went down administration realized, it is 
in flames. time for Medicare to become

The House voted over- part of the solution to health 
whelmingly to defeat White’s care inflation, and cease 
bid for an elected Public being part of the problem. 
Utility Commission, but Under the new “ prospec- 
passed several reforms in the tive” payment system, with 
agency’s Sunset Bill, includ- uniform Medicare rates set 
ing repeal of the automatic in advance, hospitals will be 
fuel adjustment clause. induced to operate efficient- 

AnoAer hard-fought issue, ly. If a hospital’s costs are

lower than the prospective 
rates, the hospital can keep 
the difference. If, however, 
its costs are higher than the 
rates, the. hospital will ab
sorb the difference. Hospit
als will be prohibited from 
billing Medicare patients for 
costs of covered services 
above the prospective rates, 
except for existing deducti
bles and coinsurance.

Probably the most impor
tant aspect of this new plan is 
to provide the incentive for 
hospitals to take action on 
their own. Prospective pay
ment does not tell hospitals 
what to do, but it does finally 
put the incentive for better 
management and cost-effec
tive quality care where it 
belongs, at the hospital level. 
The hospitals themselves will 
act to become more effi
cient, and that will benefit all 
health care consumers, not 
just Medicare beneficiaries.

Hospital capital costs will 
be treated separately from 
the new prospective system, 
and special provisions will 
also be made for hospitals 
where costs are higher due to 
medical education costs. 
Special reimbursement will 
be allowed for the small 
number of special cases in 
which costs far exceed the 
prospective rate for reasons 
outside the hospital’s con
trol.

A diagnosis-based system 
was chosen because it offers 
the best opportunity for in
ducing cost savings in hos
pital services without dimin-'  ̂
ishing the quality of care 
afforded Medicare bene
ficiaries.

The new system will use 
467 “ diagnosis related 
groups” (DRGs) to classify 
illnesses and treatm ents. 
Different rates will be set for 
each DRG, so that a hospi
tal treating more difficult 
conditions will be paid ac
cordingly.

In developing the new sys
tem, demonstration pro
grams were used since 1972 
to try out prospective pay
ment. We found that it works 
and that it provides the need
ed incentive to hold down 
hospital costs while contin
uing to provide the best 
health care.

A new system for Medi
care reimbursement to hos
pitals had become neces
sary because the high in
flation in health care costs 
were, and are, threatening 
not only the Medicare pro
gram, but potentially also the 
quality of care and access to 
care for all Americans. It was 
imperative that the govern
ment act to bring health 
inflation under control, and 
we firmly believe this new 
system is a crucial step 
toward that goal.

PU B LIC  N O T IC E

NOTICE OF APPUCAHON 
FOR FLUID INJECTION 
WELL PERMIT

M ONSANTO OIL 
COMPANY, 1300 One First 
City Center, Midland, Texas 
79701, has applied to the 
Railroad Commission of Tex
as for a permit to inject fluid 
into a formation which is 
productive of oil or gas.

The applicant proposes to 
inject fluid into the San 
Andres, University 51-3, 
Well Number 27. The pro
posed injection well is loca
ted 22 miles NW from 
Ozona in the Weger (San 
Andres) Field, in Crockett 
County. Fluid will be inject
ed into strata in the subsur
face depth interval from 2194 
to 2452 feet.

LEGAL AUTHORITY: 
Chapter 27 of the Texas 
Water Code, as amended. 
Title 3 of the Natural Re
sources Code, as amended, 
and the Statewide Rules of 
the Oil and Gas Division of 
the Railroad Commission of 
Texas.

Requests for a public hear
ing from persons who can 
show they are adversely af
fected, or requests for fur
ther information concerning 
any aspect of the applica
tion should be submitted in 
writing, within fifteen days 
of publication, to the Under
ground Injection Control Sec
tion, Oil and Gas Division, 
Railroad Commission of Tex
as, Drawer 12967, Capitol 
Station, Austin, Texas 78711 
(Telephone 512/445-1373).

13-ltc

interim administrator! It’s a 
simple statement of fact. Ex
perienced people of various 
degrees have tried it, peo
ple with little experience 
have tried it, and they’ve all 
gone screaming into the 
night!

The Commissioners Court 
is always alarmed at the fi
nancial reports they get from 
the local hospital. And they 
rightfully should be. How
ever, they must, somehow, 
be made aware of the fact 
that the people that manage 
hospitals are not the culprits 
in the high cost of operat
ing hospitals!

It’s the guys on the shores 
of the Potomac that have 
nearly done us in. Guys that 
don^ even know what an 
Ozona is let alone where it is. 
A case in point; the new 
regulations going into effect 
this fall relating to reim
bursement for Medicare pa
tients.

These new procedures are 
all but guaranteed to finan
cially break a small hospi
tal or at least reduce it to a 
first aid station. And don’t 
you just KNOW who’s going 
to get the blame for all that! 
The poor little hospital ad
ministrator who warned all 
concerned that this was com
ing....but nobody listened!

For Ozona and Crockett 
County and it’s nice little 
hospital, this is all very sad 
because som eone...som e
where, should have let real 
hospital people do their 
thing...but just wouldn’t do 
it.

Someone once said, “ It’s 
unwise to pay too little too.” 
The Common Law of busi
ness balance prohibits pay
ing a little and getting a 
lot...it can’t be done. But 
alas, the credo of Crockett 
County Hospital seems to be 
just that.

Glenn Rumley 
a CCH ex.

you
and the
Law

Q: Is it necessary to hire a 
lawyer for probate or to settle an 
estate when everything, such as 
savings and stocks, are in both 
spouses’ names?

A: Texas does not permit 
survivorship accounts between 
spouses. This “joint tenancy with 
right of survival” you may have 
seen on your passbook or stock 
certificate is without effect: “half 
the community property passes as 
the estate o f the first spouse to 
die,” The other half remains with 
the survivor, as it was always 
owned.

Collecting and valuing the 
estate; paying taxes or obtaining 
certificates o f no tax due; dis
charging debts; and transferring 
every asset into the heirs’ names 
are complex procedures. A mis
take during probate may cause 
difficulty and large attorney fees 
in the future.

Ozona
Business

And
Professional

Guide
OZONA DAY 

CARE CENTER 
Methodist Church 
PHONE 392-3641 
BIRTH TO 13 YRS. 
ftilltime or drop-in 

7:45 a.m. to 6 p.m.

WELDING 
Generai & Oilfield 

24 Hr. Service 
Ph. 392-3029

VILLAGE BARBER SHOP 
RegulEU* Haircuts 

Razor Cuts-Layer Cuts 
and Men’s Hair Styling 

Jim Caldwell

WHITEHOUSE CO. 
GULFPRODUCTS 
Hunting Supplies 

Deer Leases
Ph, 392-3912, 705-11th St. 

6:00 a.m.-10:00 p.m.

MAXINE’S 
FLOWER SHOP 

Fresh Cut-Pot Plants 
Artificial Arrangements 
Gifts For All Occasions 

Ph. 392-2648

CAMERAS TWO 
Photography and 

Frame Shop 
404 Ave. J 
392-2256

VFW POST 6109 
Regular Meetings 

Third Tuesday 
In Each Month 

8 P.M.

OZONA BUTANE CO. 
Propane Gas 

Sales and Service 
1108 Ave. E 
Ph. 392-3013

THELINP 
Party Merchant 
14 Mi. Edff | : i 0"' 

Beer-Liquor-Wine 
Ph. 387-2956

THE BAGGETT AGENCY 
Insurance 

Your Protection 
is our Profession 

1114 Ave. E-392-2606

‘Everything for the Home’ 
at

BROWN FURNITURE CO. 
906 Ave. E 

Ph. 392-2341

J.W. MOTOR PARTS

Auto Parts & Supplies 
606 11th St. 

392-2343

FIRST BAPTIST 
CHURCH

Dr. S.N. Lanham, Pastor 
Sunday School 9:45 a.m. 
Morning Worship 11:00 
Evening Worship 7:00 
Prayer Service Wed.7:30,

Have a good time 
at

ROYAL AMBASSADORS 
Wednesday 6 p.m. 
Boys 1-12 grades

SHAKLEE PRODUCTS 
Mary Leigh Kerby

Office 392-3526 
Home 392-3093

10-5tp

SKAIN’S GARAGE 
Welding & Genertd Repair 

24 Hr. Wrecker Service
392-3110 392-3505

MARY KAYE 
COSMETICS 
Ruth Hester 
Ph. 392-2051 
205 Ave. J

38-tfc

SPORT SHACK 
T-Shirts-Transfers 

Deer Leases 
1102 Ave. 1392-3382

B&C AUTOMOTIVE 
Complete Auto Repair 

& Auto Needs 
Ph. 392-2016 
403-lst Street
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JIM'S
FOODWAY

Swift's Butteriiall

TU R K EY S

/"‘V  f - .
WM m. ..........

PRICES EFFECTIVE THURSDAY, MAY 26th thru ' M o n d a y, M a y  30th 
“ P .S .”  W HOLE

BONELESS 
BEEF BRISKET

Lim it CRYOVAC
WRAPPED

SMOXEDy F U LLY  COOKED

BONELESS 
TV NAMS

LIMIT RIGHTS RESERVED

FRANKS
USDA CHOICE 'P.S. '

SIRLOIN STEAK
USDA CHOICE "P.S."

T-BONE STEAK
GOOD VALUE ASSORTED

LUNCH MEATS 1-LB
PKG

GOOD VALUE

COUNTRY
SAUSAGE

Mild or H o t

KINGSFORD

CHARCOAL
BRIQUETS

10-
LIMIT 1 PLEASE BAG

$199
i-l b ^ L  
to WM

Sunday House

SMOKED
TURKEYS

t 1Z 9
Oscar Mayer

W e in e r s
o r

F ro n k s

S p e c i f

HEINZ-ASSORTEO

BARBECUE
SAUCE

S 916-OZ
B TL

KINZ

TOMATO
KETCHUP

t« 9
32-OZ _ H _
B TL M

ASSORTEO

GALA
TOWELS

JUM BO
R O LL ,5 9

SHOWBOAT SAIL OR WIGGLE-8 INCH SIZE

PORK ’ n BEANS
HOT DOG • DILL • SWEET

VLASIC RELISH
14-OZ
CAN

10-OZ
JAR

.2 9  CHINET LUNCH PLATES

.4 9  NORTHERN NAPKINS
»Aururei Mssurieu ^  ^  A  A  rruiiiioi Skinner Thin ^  ^  A  A

B a th r o o m  TissuePK§ * 1  D e v ile d  S p a m  c ^ o G U  S p a g h e t t i  iK ^ r i
Clear Plastic 9  Heinz 4 ^ 4  7 0  All Fabric 40C OFF LABEL 4 A Q Q

S o lo  C u p s  oTfsiOU H e in z  5 7  S a u c e  B iz  B le a c h
Gulf Lite ^  C E  Scott E  4  E Q

C h a r c c a l  S t a r t e r  M ix e d  N u ts

Aurora Assorted Hormel

Sunshine McCormick9Uii9imit7 iviwwuf iim;v\

K r is p y  C r a c k e r s  b̂ô oB B  B la c k  P e p p e r 4 0 Z
CAN

TEXAS YELLOW

™ “ C 0 RH

Skinner Thin

S p a g I
All Fabric 40C OFF LABEL

B iz  B le a c h
Concentrated 500 OFF LABEL

A ll D e t e r g e n t
^  Purex Toss 'n Soft Sheets

•91 Fabric Softener

84-OZ
BOX

BOX 
of 60

$ 2 9 5

$ 0 1 9

CALIFORNIA

PEACHES
LARGE FLORIDA

TOMATOES
FRESH

BROCCOLI
MEXICO

PINEAPPLES
Fresh

S p in a c h

EACH
Sunny Delight Florida

C it r u s  P u n c h

10-OZ
BAG M Crisp

G r e e n  C a b b a g e

64-OZ
BTL

LB

® p e c 4 a ^
R E G U U R  O R ------------ - ^

PINK
LEMONADE

^ V / 1 2 .

^ p e c t ^ i
BOLDEN Q U A R T E R S -—

GOOD VALUE 
MARGARINE

2 t1-LB
CTN

FROZEN CONCENTRATE

I ORANGE JUICE FLORIDA
CITRUS

12-OZ
CAN .7 9

b Longhorn S t ^

Snow Crop

F iv e  A l iv e
12 o z . ^  "

BUTTERMILK or HOMESTYLE

B IS C U IT S

^  U in d e K a m p ii i  

M e x ic a n  C la s s ic s

Tropicana

ORANGE ^ $1,9 
JUICE  ̂ 1

• I t  I 1 1  1 i

STORE HOURS

9 1 6  1 1 - S T R E E T  O Z O N A
.. . HOME OWNED i  OPERATED_______ CLOSED SUND A Y ____

UN ITED
SUPERS



PAGE FOUR THE OZONA STOCKMAN WEDNESDAY, MAY 25,1983

T i p s  F o r  G a r d e n e r s

From The Ozona Garden 
Club by Mrs. Bailey Post

Even though our Spring 
has been mostly dry, every
one has enjoyed the most 
popular of all flowering 
plants, for the roses all over 
our city have been unusually 
full and beautiful, even after 
a little freeze nip. This 
should encourage you to plan 
your rose bed for this fall or 
you may want to try them as 
patio plants in containers.

Another beautiful plant 
that so many have asked 
about is the pink Hawthorn 
(Raphiolipis) evergreen that 
was covered in blooms this 
year and does real well here.

Beginning gardeners hate 
to thin plants because it 
seems wasteful. But if you let 
every sprouting seed grow, 
none will develop properly.

The caladium tubers need 
warm soil to sprout and grow 
rapidly, so if yours are slow 
about coming up it may be 
due to our cool nights and 
soil. Keep soil evenly moist, 
but not wet, throughout the 
growing season. They like a 
well-drained shady location. 
Climbing vines make an ap
pealing accent for a fence, 
wall, or other garden struc
ture. A wire-supported vine 
means easier maintenance of 
the structure its growing on. 
When painting is necessary,

Record crop 
of loquats 
reported

Homeowners in Crockett 
County and the state are 
reporting record crops of 
Loquats this year. The loquat 
(Eriobotrya japonica), a 
small tree that produces 
fragrant flowers, is a valued 
ornamental. The fruit is an 
extra bonus.

Loquats are excellent eat
en fresh and can also be 
made into pies, jam and jelly. 
Recipes using apricots can be 
used. Just substitute loquats 
for the apricots.

JAM [no pectin]
2 quarts chopped apricots
6 cups sugar
% cup lemon juice
Combine all ingredients; 

slowly bring to boiling, stir
ring occasionally until sugar 
dissolves. Cook rapidly until 
thick, about 25 minutes. As 
mixture thickens, stir fre
quently to prevent sticking. 
Pour, boiling hot, into hot 
jars. Adjust caps. Process 
10-15 minutes. Yield: about 5 
pints.

MEXICAUCORN
CASSEROLE

Vi cup butter or marag- 
rine

1 pkg. (8*/2 oz.) com 
bread mix

1 can (8 oz.) cream-style 
com

1 can (8 oz.) whole ker
nel corn, drained

1 cup dairy sour cream
Vi cup shredded Cheddar

cheese
3 eggs, slightly beaten
2 tablespoons chopped 

green chilies
Vi teaspoon salt
1/8 teaspoon paprika
Serves 4 to 6
Place butter in 3-qt. cas

serole. Microwave at High 30 
to 60 seconds, or until melt
ed. Blend in Remaining in
gredients except paprika. 
Microwave at High 2 to 4 
minutes, or until cheese 
melts and mixture begins to 
set, stirring 2 or 3 times 
during cooking.

Pour into 8X8-in. baking 
dish. Cover with wax paper. 
Reduce power to 50% (med
ium). Microwave 12 to 18 
minutes, or until set, rotat
ing dish V* turn every 3 
minutes. Sprinkle with pa
prika.

KEVIN MASON 
Bride Elect of 
Scott Hannon 

GRACE MAYFIELD 
Birde-elect of 
Terry Brooks 

USA MITCHELL 
ftM e-dect of 
Billy Wagoner

RETHA ANDERSON 
ft4de-elect of 

John Fortmbeny

DEBRA CLAYTON 
Bride-dect of 
Tommy Exdl

^ave made bridal selection^ 
at

BROWN FURNITURE  ̂
COMPANY

the vine-covered wire can be 
detached and simply folded 
back until painting is finish
ed. Almost any kind of wire 
makes a suitable support for 
a vine. Two of the best 
choices are chain link fencing 
and chicken wire.

Tips For Home 
Grown Vegetables

Okra-lf plants grow too 
tall, start pinching out the 
top buds each time you 
gather okra. This makes okra 
much easier to harvest. 
Squash- After squash has 
started to bear, mound dirt 
around the base of each plant 
so that the roots are covered. 
Plants will bear longer. 
Spread garlic powder around 
squash vines and maybe no 
more pests. Egg didtt fertl- 
liror- Crumble shells and till 
them into the soil in your 
vegetable and flower garden. 
They make good organic 
fertilizer.

Mrs. Littleton 
is hostess for 
bridge club

Mrs. Lowell Littleton was 
hostess for bridge at the 
Country Qub Thursday.

High score went to Mrs. 
Joe Qayton and second high 
to Mrs. Dempster Jones. 
Mrs. Deene Holden won the 
club bingo and Mrs. John R. 
Hunnicutt, the Charlotte 
Phillips bingo.

Others playing were Mrs. 
Joe Bean, Mrs. George Bun- 
ger, Mrs. Hugh Childress, 
Mrs. Brock Jones, Mrs. 
Gene Lilly, Mrs. Sherman 
Taylor, Mrs. Charles Wil
liams, Mrs. Byron Williams, 
Mrs. Gene Williams, Mrs. 
Clay Adams and Mrs. Evart 
White.

Miss Clayton 
honored

Miss Debra Clayton, bride 
elect of Tommy Ezell was 
honored with a lingerie 
shower in the home of Mrs. 
Chester Wilson, on Sunday 

^ e rn p p p . Mrs. Ricky Web
ster assisted Mrs. Wilson.

The bride-to-be was pre
sented a money corsage with 
yellow and white flowers, her 
chosen colors. About fifteen 
guests attended.

Miss Clayton honored 4 - H  S C h o lo r s h ip S  
with gift tea Saturday

There’s certainly nothing trivial or trifling about this 
spectacular show-off dessert. “Plain” cake is converted 
into a layered beauty with pudding, whipped cream and 
fruit.

Trifle has been an English tradition since the 17th 
century, where it was originally made by soaking sponge 
cake in wine or liqueur — then adding fruit, jam, custard, 
whipped cream, and sometimes, macaroons.

In this updated trifle recipe, sherry, brandy or rum 
is used with restraint. Orange juice can be substituted 
for an alcohol-free version. The lavish preparation of the 
“classic” trifle has been simplified with “convenience 
foods”. Assemble the trifle in your most gorgeous glass 
bowl or compote and no one will suspect that such an 
elegant dessert is actually an easy do-ahead recipe.

JUST A T R I F L E

1 frozen pound cake (10 3/4 oz.), thawed 
Vi cup sherry, brandy, rum or orange juice 

' 2 cans (17Va oz.) vanilla pudding or 2 boxes
(3 oz.) vanilla pudding prepared and cooled 

1 can (21 oz.) Comstock Cherry Pie Filling 
1 carton (4 oz.) frozen whipped topping, 

thawed

Cut cake into Va-inch cubes. In pretty glass bowl, place 
a layer of cake cubes. Sprinkle with sherry (or liquid of 
your choice). Spread about 1 cup pudding over cake, 
forming a thin layer. Top with a few spoonfuls of cherry 
pie rilling (doesn’t need to make a complete layer). Con
tinue layering until ingredients are used (except whipped 
topping). Make final layer of whipped topping.

Refrigerate at least two hours before serving. Makes 
6-8 servings.

Teenage Fun Olympics Day
a t the

Rodeo Grounds
June 4th 9 a .m . - Noon

G e t inform otion and register now ot 
the O zo n a Chamber o f Commerce 

(Ages 1 3 -1 7  y rs .)

from IrEDRICK R4M0ND , INC.

ohaTbau
recalls the opulent ambiance of gracious 
living influenced by Country French . . .

Miss Debra Qayton, bride 
elect of Tommy Ezell, was 
honored with a gift tea Sat
urday afternoon at the home 
of Mrs. Gene Lilly.

Mrs. John R. Hunnicutt 
and Mrs. Joe Bean greeted 
the guests. In the receiving 
line were Mrs. Lilly, Miss 
Qayton, Mrs. W. J. Wilson,

Ladies golf
Winners in Ladies Golf 

Day play at the Country Qub 
last week were low gross and 
low putts, Marie White vrith 
a 92 and 31. Low net was 
Montie Sanker with a 64.

Winning pars on number 
three were Ella Qegg and 
Sherry Bailey. Most points 
on their teams were Jon- 
sey Williams, Ella Qegg and 
Marilyn Cox.

Other golfers were Katy 
Jones, Wanda Stuart, Mary 
Webster and Bobbie Fatout.

DUPUCATE BRIDGE
Winners in Duplicate 

Bridge Qub play Saturday at 
the Country Qub were Mr. 
and Mrs. Evart White, first, 
and Mrs. Gene Williams andj 
Mrs. Gene Perry, second.

In play Sunday Mrs. Rob
ert Cox and Mrs. Kirby 
Moore won the top spot and 
Mr. White and Mrs. Bill 
Baggett were second.

mother of the bride; Mrs. B. 
W. Stuart, the bride’s grand
mother, and Mrs. Ray Dun
lap, her great-grandmother. 
Mrs. Benny Logan, of El
dorado, the bride’s sister 
presided at the bride’s book. 
Mrs. Asa Bullard, her sister 
served at the silver tea 
service. The table was laid 
with a linen cloth centered 
with a yellow and white ar
rangement of shasta daisies. 
About seventy-five guests 
called during the tea hours.

Hostesses for the occasion 
were Msdms. Gene Lilly, 
Jack Williams, Bob Bissett, 
Roy Pearson, John Thomp
son, Jerry Johnson, Joe Lo
gan, Jack Adams, Floyd 
Hokit, Hillery Phillips Jr., 
Gary Mitchell, Glenn Bums, 
Tom Powers, Dick Kirby, Joe 
Bean, Leonard Boyd, John R. 
Hunnicutt, Brock Jones Jr., 
Lawrence Janes, Jess C. 
Marley, Miss Suzanne Wil
liams and Miss Dawn Burns.

Others in the houseparty 
were Mrs. Mike Qayton, 
Miss Jana Lilly, Miss Dona 
Lilly and Miss Gail Hunni
cutt.

Present and former 4-H 
members can compete for 
$11,750 in college scholar
ship grants.

Most of the grants of 
$1,000 each are for young 
people planning careers in 
agriculture or such related 
fields as forestry, veterinary 
medicine, dairy goats or 
animal science. Another sch
olarship of $750 has no limit 
placed on choice of study.

These scholarships are 
provided by private sector 
donors and arranged by the 
National 4-H Council, a not- 
for-profit organization sup
porting the 4-H program 
through private resources, 
says Billy Reagor, county 
4-H program coordinator 
with the Texas Agricultural 
Extension Service, Texas 
A&M University System.

New this year are six 
$1,000 scholarships available 
to outstanding 4-H members 
involved in dairy goat pro
ject work and donated by The 
American Dairy Goat Asso
ciation, Spindale, N.C.

The $750 scholarship in 
memory of Gertrude L. War
ren, a pioneer 4-H leader 
often described as the “ Mo

ther of 4-H,” is awarded to 
one present or former 4-H 
member enrolling this fall at 
an accredited college, uni
versity, technical or trade 
school. The recipient can 
major in any recognized field 
of study and must have been 
influenced by 4-H in select
ing a future career.

A $1,(X)0 scholarship dona
ted by the Education Foun
dation of Alpha Gamma Rho, 
Des Plaines, 111., goes to a 
current 4-H member who will 
be enrolled as a college 
freshman this fall. The reci
pient must be planning to 
major in agriculture, fores
try, veterinary medicine or a 
closely-related field.

To be eligible, all scholar
ship applicants must have 
completed at least one year 
of 4-H work. Winners are 
selected by the Extension 
Service and are announced 
prior to the 62nd National 
4-H Congress, Nov. 27-Dec. 
1, in Chicago.

Present and former 4-H 
members interested in these 
scholarships should contact 
the county Extension office 
for more information, says 
Reagor.

MISS BURNS RECEIVES 
GRADUATE CERTIFICATE

Twila Gay Bums, daughter 
of Mr. and Mrs. Glenn 
Bums, received an outstand
ing vocational/technical 
graduate certificate in farm 
and ranch management from 
Southwest Texas Junior Col
lege at Uvalde in ceremon-, 
ies on the campus Saturday.!

CONGRATULATIONS Kitty! 
and Tom! Grandparents-to-1 
be.

The Dairy King
Open 7 Days A Week 10 a.m. - 9 p.m.

Special’s This Week
STEAK SANDWICH &  FRIES S T 90
CHICKEN BASKET & $ O 5 0  

LARGE DRINK O
1002 Sheffield Rd. Phone 392-3161

W a u  O u t  W o r l d

Here’s one of those amazing pictures taken by our 
astronauts on the moon.

That’s our Earth. Way out there! Seeing the world in 
such perspective, how small our problems seem—but 
how great our need for God’s caring and concern.

This is the exciting message of religion: That the God 
who created a vast universe is concerned for every soul. 
That we can know Him in the outreach of our faith and 
serve Him in the bond of love. On this planet whirling 
through space we draw closer to Him and to one another 
as we gather each week in God’s House.

Copyright 1963 Keister Advertising Service 
end Williams Newspaper Features Syndicate. Inc. 
P. O. Box 8024, Charlottesville, Virginia 22906
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This series of ads is being published and sponsored by the Oiona 

business firms in the interest of a stronger community.

L-B Motor Co., Inc. 
Ozona National Bank 
Ozona Butane Co. 
Jim's Foodway

Brown Furniture
Ozona TV System
South Texas Lmbr. Co.
White's Auto 
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5-MILE RUN WINNERS-Seventy-two powons partldpated 
In the Chamber of Commm^ sponsored event Saturday.

These are the winners of the various divisions.

Tick population poses 
threat to Texans
The tick population is up 

this spring, likely due to the 
mild winter weather, and 
therein lies a potential threat 
to Texans.

Some ticks can cause Roc
ky Mountain spotted fever, a 
disease that can be fatal to 
humans.

“ Texans should be aware 
that ticks are active this time 
of the year and should be 
especially cautious when 
camping or in the outdoors,” 
says Dr. Phil Hamman, an 
entomologist with the Texas 
Agricultural Extension Ser
vice, Texas A&M University 
System.

Cases of Rocky Mountain 
spotted fever have increased 
rapidly in Texas in recent 
years, with 64 reported last 
year. Three cases have alrea
dy occurred this year, with 
two j^aths resulting. Cases 
of thjfe disease have occurred 
over most of the U.S. in 
recent years.

The fever is caused by the 
organism, rickettsia, which is 
carried in rodents and other 
wild animals and transmitt
ed by ticks. Humans can be 
infected with the disease 
through actual tick bites or 
through their fingernails 
when crushing ticks found on 
dogs or other pets, explains 
Hamman.

Symptoms of spotted fever 
develop in 2 to 14 days after 
contact with an infected tick. 
First symptoms occur within 
two weeks after a tick bite or 
other contact with a tick, get 
immediate medical attention, 
emphasizes the entomolog
ist.

Early treatment averts ser
ious illness or complications, 
says Hamman. A rash 
(hence, the name “ spotted 
fever” ) develops two to three 
days after fever starts. The 
rash starts at the wrists and 
ankles and spreads to other 
parts of the body.

Miss Mason  
graduates

Miss Kevin Karol Mason, 
daughter of Mr. and Mrs. 
Bill Mason, received a Bach
elor of Fine Arts degree in 
Austin at the University of 
Texas in ceremonies Satur
day, May 21. It was the 
centennial commencement 
for the University.

Two types of ticks are 
known to transmit Rocky 
Mountain spotted fever in 
Texas-the American dog tick 
and the Lone Star tick. The 
first is found throughout 
Texas while the Lone Star 
tick is found mostly in cen
tral and eastern areas.

What precautions can be 
taken regarding ticks?

“ Awareness is half the 
battle,” points out Hamman. 
“ Be aware that ticks are in 
the environment when you’re 
camping or just outdoors and 
routinely examine your body 
and clothing for ticks—two to 
three times a day. Early 
removal of ticks is impor
tant since the disease organ

ism is not transferred until 
ticks have fed for two to eight 
hours.”

Always remove ticks with 
their mouthparts intact, cau
tions the entomologist. 
Mouthparts left in the skin 
can transmit the disease or 
cause secondary infections. 
To relax tick mouthparts for 
easy removal, touch the tick 
with a hot needle or a Tew 
drops of camphor, alcohol, 
turpentine, kerosene or 
chloroform. Sometimes the 
best method is to grasp the 
tick firmly with tweezers or 
fingers and remove it with a 
slow, steady pull. Always 
treat the wound with a 
germicidal agent.

SATEIUTE SYSTEMS
with V

7 .5 ' STAINLESS STEEL DISH

Now More Affordable Than Ever I

••FULLY GUARANTEED^* 
••Qp̂ raHon A S*rvlc«" 

'Com* tn S S00 For Yoursolf

fVe service what we sell,..and others too!

U S M l
TEXAS SATELLITE ANTENNA SYSTEMS *1324 W. BEAUREGARD 

SAN ANGELO, TEXAS 76901 • (915) 655-9090

Chamber's 5-mile run 
nets 72 participants

PAGE FIVE

When outdoors for extend
ed periods, Hamman recom
mends using an insect re
pellent, spraying the shoes, 
socks and pant legs. Since 
most repellents are effective 
for only short periods, re
peated applications may be 
necessary.

If ticks are found on pets or 
in the yard or home, sev
eral pesticides are available 
for treatment. Those that can 
be used both inside and 
outside the home include 
chlorphrifos (Dursban), dia- 
zinon and propoxur (Bay- 
gon.) Be sure to follow label 
directions in using these 
m aterials, cautions Ham
man.

The 5-mile run sponsored 
by the Ozona Chamber of 
Commerce was held last Sat
urday, May 21, with 72 
runners participating.

Receiving medals in the 
men’s division 50 and over 
were A. A. Montgomery, 
first; Pres Darby, second; 
Kenmon Wagner, third. In 
the 40-49 division Alan Bor- 
ger was first. Prince Bur- 
dine, second; Jim Hardy, 
third. Lynn Meador was first 
in the 30-39 age group with 
Javan Vosburg coming in 
second and Larry Pierce, 
third.L. A. Wright was first in 
the 20-29 age group with 
Terry Lowman, second and 
Michael Fisher, third. Mar- 
celo Hernandez was first in 
the 13-19 division with Jon 
Moran, second and Valdo 
Galindo third. In the 12 and 
under group Danny Sanchez 
was first, Pablo Talaman- 
tez, second; Ruben Borrego, 
third.

Receiving medals in the 
women’s division were Joy 
Dillard, first and Jane Wo
mack, second, in the 50 and 
over division. Rita McWhor
ter was first and Manuela 
Rodriquez in the 40-49 
group. Carol Sessom was 
first, Debbie Glasscock, sec
ond and Phyllis Harms, third 
in the 30-39 age group. In the 
20-29 group Terri McCoI- 
loch was first and Leticia 
Macias, second. Ida Munoz 
was first, Donna Sanchez, 
second and Tracy Sessom, 
third, in the 13-19 age group. 
In the 12 and under divi
sion Kristina Martinez was 
first, Sarah Pullen, second, 
Terel Seahom, third.

Overall winner in the 
men’s division was L. A. 
Wright with a time of 27:11. 
In the women’s division was 
Ida Munoz with 32:22. Re
ceiving the trophies for the

most experienced runners 
were A. A. Montgomery and 
Jane Womack. J. J. Ixnano, 
seven years old, and Candie 
Sessom, five years old, re
ceived the trophies for the 
youngest runners.

The Chamber of Com
merce appreciates the help 
fi-om all those who made the 
event a success.

Temple Boptist Church
1506 Willow S t.

Sunday........ 10 a .m ., 7 :3 0  p .m .
W ednesday..................7 :3 0  p .m .

Call 392-2951
‘̂ A WORKING MAN’S CHURCH 
WITH A HEART FOR THE FAMILY.’

STO
392-5000

Subscriptions are now
D U E!

DON’T MISS YOUR 
HOME TOWN NEWS,

Renew Today!
IN-TOWN

$ 1 2 . 0 0
OUT-OF-TOWN

$14.00
THIS IS WHY WE FEEL WE 

ARE IMPORTANT TO YOUl

Our Staff writers are dedicated to bringing you the up-to-date news of your 
coRununity. . .  they thoroughly cover the area, briiiging readers aO the local city, 
county, sports, society, sc h o r l, special features, photos, etc.

Y oung adub know the marketplace for homes and employment through their 
community newspaper. Adults raising artd educating families find a source of budget- 
keeping through ads and money-saver coupons.

The businessman sees the happenings of his local community and becomes well 
informed of opportunity.

The lady of the house is informed by special women’s pages and features.

Your community newspaper is read by grade school students. Teachers educate and 
inform students of city happenirtgs and the'workings of local government agencies 
and business.

I
Teenagers, accustomed to reading thek community newspaper through grade school 
exposure, follow community affairs and local sports.

Senior citirens are kept active by their community newspaper. What's happening, 
w-here and when makes a difference of a lifetime with them.
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TEMPORARY QUARTERS for the new Crockett County 
National Bank wUl be open June 20. The bnUdlng waa 
moved onto the bank site and will be removed when die new

New flu treatment 
proves effective
A new flu treatment de

veloped at Baylor College of 
Medicine that proved effec
tive a year ago against one 
type of flu virus, has pro
duced similar results against 
another flu virus.

Vernon Knight, M.D., re
ported today that inhalation 
treatment with the antivi
ral drug ribavirin lowered 
fever and relieved symptoms 
within 30 hours in 11 pat
ients with influenza B virus 
infections.

In November 1981, the 
same treatment was success
ful in tests against influen
za A virus infections in 14 
patients.

Knight published his find
ings in today’s issue of the 
Journal of the American 
M e d ic a l A s s o c ia tio n  
(JAMA).

Knight, professor and 
chairman of microbiology 
and immunology at Baylor, 
said the ribavirin-aerosol 
treatment is the first to be 
effective against influenza B 
virus.

“ We now have a treat
ment that will combat any 
kind of flu,’’ Knight said. 
“,We think that this is a 
major event.’’

He cautions however, that 
more tests are needed be
fore the treatment is availa
ble to the public in the 
United States.

Ribavirin is made by Vira- 
tek, Inc., of California. Last 
July, Baylor gave the com- 
pany-of which Knight is a 
director-exclusive rights to 
sell the Baylor-developed 
aerosol generator used to 
deliver the drug. The college 
will receive part of the sales’ 
proceeds.

The most recent ribavir
in-aerosol test was done at 
Texas A&M University in 
College Station during the 
1981-82 flu season when A 
and B influenza viruses were 
circulating. The JAMA re
port deals with 21 students

experiencing type B infec
tions.

Eleven of the students re
ceived an aerosol containing 
ribavirin, while 10 received 
aerosol containing only a salt 
solution. The students in
haled the aerosol for 36 hours 
through face masks.

“ Our results were that 
there was a highly signifi
cant reduction in the height 
and duration of fever, and 
the depression, aches and 
pains associated with flu 
improved more quickly in the 
treated patients,’’ Knight 
said.

Within 24 to 36 hours the 
treated patients had no sym
ptoms, while the other pat
ients remained ill for at least 
an additional day or longer. 
Untreated influenza infec
tions may last five to seven 
days.

Knight said the results are 
exciting because there is no 
approved treatment for influ
enza B infections.

“ While it is easy to de
termine if a flu virus is 
causing a respiratory illness, 
finding out what type of virus 
it is, A or B, can take several 
days,’’ he said.

“ We now have a treat
ment that may help, even if 
the type of flu infection is not 
known.’’

Knight said that ribavirin 
seems to prevent the multi
plication of influenza virus
es in lung tissue and does not 
irritate the respiratory tract.

Earlier studies were not 
able to prove ribavirin’s ef
fectiveness against influenza, 
when given orally and itj 
seemed to cause anemia. |

The aerosol treatment! 
does not cause any side ef
fects, Knight said, probably 
because less of the drug 
reaches other parts of the . 
body. He said the aerosol 
administration deposits riba
virin only where the infec
tions occurs.

Knight has also been stu
dying the use of ribavirin

M ETAL BUILDINGS UNLIM ITED
Any Size—Any Use—Anywhere 

Metal Houses—look like conventional houses 
complete with brick, rock or stucco, lower in
surance rates & without .worry of termites or 
fire!

Airplane Hangars—clear span up to 120 ft.
Fabrication—a building kit you can erect 

Specialties—horse barns, corrals, & arenas
Example Building

40' X 60' x14' Only $11,440. erected & complete
TONY VIRDEN CONSTRUCTION CO.

Route 2, Ballinger, Texas 76821 
(915-365-2335)

Before You Buy Try

TIXAS H fA T IN G  

AND AIR C O N D IT IO N IN G
Service A ll

E lectric  Mokes & Models 

Serve! Gas Units '  H um id ifie rs
Electronic Filters  

JOHNNIE f .  R A M I R t Z  
OfflCf • 9 4 4 -IS 4 4  J0« 1 .  S th
SHOP - 655-018() S A N  A N G I L O ,  T E X A S  76901

We Won't Be Underbid
I u in , 'I," ■ ji i 11 il

building is finished early next year. Construction may be 
seen in the background.

Rodeo team 
quolifii^Sfor 
state finals

The Ozona High School 
Rodeo Team was recently 
entered in the Regional High 
School Rodeo which was held 
in Ft. Stockton, May 13 and 
14. Those members qualify
ing for state were Kevin 
Miller in the calf roping. Rod 
Miller, also in calf roping, 
and Dan Bean in the team 
roping.

Other team members to 
compete at the Regional 
Rodeo were Bobby and Mar
ty Acton.

The State Finals will be 
held in Seguin, Texas in 
June. Winners at the state 
level will then go to Douglas, 
Wyoming for the National 
Finals.

aerosol against respiratory 
syncytial (RS) virus, a major 
cause of serious pulmonary 
disease in infants and young. 
children. Results of these 
tests have not yet been 
published.

But in today’s issue of 
JAMA, Caroline Breese 
Hall, M.D., of the Universi
ty of Rochester School of 
Medicine reports that riba
virin aerosol may help RS 
virus patients.

She did a study involv
ing 16 young adults who 
were exposed to RS virus, 
which caused mild infec
tions. Because the ribavirin- 
aerosol treatment reduced 
the severity of illness. Hall 
suggests that the treatment 
should be tested further 
against RS virus infections in 
children.

Degrees
awarded
Ozonans

Tarleton State University 
awarded degrees to 361 un
dergraduate and graduate 
students in three commence
ment exercises May 15. Two 
Ozonans, Douglas Bean and 
Karren Warren, were among 
those receiving BBA de
grees. Miss Warren gradua
ted with honors.

Tarleton president Dr. 
Barry B. Thompson con
ferred degrees on the 314 
undergraduate and 47 gradu
ate students.

Postal 
exams set
The U.S. Postal Service 

announces examination to 
establish a register of eligi- 
bles from which future 
Clerk/Carrier(s) in the 769 
zip AREA REGISTER will be 
filled. Offices in this area 
include: Big Lake, Bronte, 
Ozona, Robert Lee, Sonora, 
Sterling City, Eldorado and 
San Angelo, Tx. (lead office). 
A clerk sorts mail and dis
tributes it by using a com
plicated scheme which must 
be memorized. Carriers have 
to collect and deliver mail.

Starting salary rate is 
$10.22 per hour.

To qualify applicants must 
pass a written test and meet 
physical requirements.

All qualified applicants 
will receive consideration for 
employment without regard 
to race, religion, age, color, 
national origin, sex, handi- 
cap(s), political affiliations or 
any other non-merit factors.

Application forms for the 
examination may be obtained 
at the local Post Office, 
Ozona, Texas, between the 
hours of 8:00-4:30 p.m.

Applications must be sub
mitted by June 3, 1983.

PHONE NEWS TO THE 
OZONA STOCKMAN.

CLASSIFIED ads will not be 
taken over the telephone at 
the Stockman, unless caller 
has a running account.

T h e  B e s t R e a d y -B u ilt  H om e 
D e a l In  S a n  A ngelo  H as 

G o tten  B e tte r !
Now offering:
FHA-VA-Conventionol financing. Most models contain ash 
panelling and raised panel doors, ceiling fans, skylights. 
Kenmore or GE appliances.
1703 sq.ft.
Rock fireplace, birch paneling, 
birch cabinets, bay windows,
JennAire ranges, SpaceSaver 
microwave oven, marble top 
vanities.

130f  sq. ft.
Fireplace, ceiling fans, skylights, 
cathedral ceiling, coffered ceiling 
in master bedroom, marble top 
vanities, raised panel doors.

Prices start in mid $30s
Sales price includes moving, foundation, central 
heat.& air, porches, septic tank, water and plumb
ing nook-ups.

TOWN A  COUNTRY 
HOME BU ILD ERS

2920 N. Bryant Blvd. B68-60B3

ie04ft1B56 sq.ft.
Fireplace, ceiling fans, skylights, 
coffered ceiling in master 
bedroom, cathedral ceiling in liv
ing area, trash compactor, raised 
panel doors.

1120 sq. ft.
2-bedroom, 1-both, Kenmore ap
pliances.

f FARMERS-RA>CHERS 1
Do you have a problem with

PRICKLY PEAR o r
*AAesquite
* T a s a i i l lo
♦B ro o m  S n akew eed
♦J u n ip e rs
♦C h o lla

♦ B ro a d le a f P la n ts  
♦Loco  W eed  
♦O aks
♦ M c C a rtn e y  Rose  
♦ M ix e d  B rush

PROVEN RESULTS
pany which can provide:

SERVICE
Backed by a company which can provide:

* Professional 
♦Knowledge 
♦Qualified

state Licensed to Apply GR AZON
Over 20 years experience in the farming A ranching industry”

GRAZON Herbicide can be applied with aerial or ground rigs

E l i m i n a t e

NOW is the TIME to do the JOB!
Call us to discuss your needs

C A L L T O D A Y  — N O O B L IG A T IO N

BIG SPRING SEED & CHEMICAL
(915) 267-1310or 267-2540 

RONN IE WEGNER — An Expert for YOU
^huck Stallings 806-238-1331 c h u c k 's f l y in g  s e r v ic e ^

Wool Growers
W e ^re  C r n n i t t g A t  b b u  W i t h

WEDNESDAY, MAY 25,1983

607 Ave.  H 
392-3731

@ o m a j] w
AFFORMBLY PRICEDI
MICHELIM 'X' FOR DOMESTIC CARS!

SIZF. PRICE TAX

P235/75 R 15 99.95 4.00
P225/75 R 15 98.95 3.96
P215/75 R 15 96.95 3.88
P205/75 R 15 95.95 3.84

m
PRICE INCLUDED MOUNTING

; WtlrefioingForlSalftRieordln 
ThtBoRfhofBay!

EVERY CM IH STOCE REDUCED FDR VCLUBE SUE!! 
CSih CiteoiRtt Dp To SSyCCC 

¥ P L U S ^
III Riw Car lays la Bay Will Raetif • Eithar

$100 in F R E E  gosoline 
Furnished by 

Preston Milk Co. 
(Main St. Store)

$100 in F R E E  groceries 
Furnished by 

OR Safeway #541
(Main St. Store)

WE WIU lOT MSS IP UT MGEPTUU CU SUE!
■ v r r ,  F o r  D o lo r  S o lo o H o a — D o  O a r  O a a la r o  P la a o o

E R R Y F R E m E K
/ r Lincoln- M ercury-Dodge

Askferi
L —  Oanaiitwr— •«! SnHIi— taiiwr tew— !!»•  lathrle— •!  ̂ ,

i i i a . a # n w g T a  ______________ g g i l R l

Southwest Texas Flyers

iHn Payne 392-3044 King Dreke 392-3987

Grazon K  and PD Approved Applicators-

Specializing in Brush Control-

We offer quality applications with old 
reliable Pawnees.

Call us now for your '83 Brush Control needs.

THE GREAT SAN ANGELO 
WEEKEND GET-A-WAY

THE OLE COACH
HONEYMOON ■ ANNIVERSARY OR JUST GET AWAY

•  EN JO Y  A  BEAUTIFUL RIVER ROOM
•  2 C O N TIN EN TAL BREAKFASTS
•  2 C O M PLIM ENTARY BEVERAGES OF YOUR 

CHOICE IN THE C O AC H M AN  CLUB

DANCE TO THE BEST LIVE 
COUNTRY & WESTERN MUSIC

ALL FOR ONLY
.  DOUBLE OCCUPANCY 
.  EXTRA ROOM NIGHTS 

AVAILABLE
" A L L  TRAILS LEADS TO THE'

$ 4 3 0 0
NIGHTLY

Includes Tax 
& (katuity

OLE COACH MOM
A  aiSIRVATIOIIS: (915) 653-6966 

4205 S. atYANT BLVD. - NWY. 87 
SAN ANGELO, TEXAS 76903

m
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Junior High School holds awards assembly
The Ozona Junior High 

School held an awards as
sembly program in the High 
School Auditorium Thursday 
May 19, at 1:00 p.m. Mr. 
Chick Womack presented 
awards.

To receive a reading certi
ficate students must have 
read at least 20 books and 
made written reports on 
them. To be on the A hon
or roll a student must av
erage 90-100 with no grade 
below a B. To be on the B 
honor roll a student had to 
average 80-89 with no grade 
below a C. Other honors 
given were district U.I.L. 
competition which included 
number sense, oral reading, 
ready writing, or spelling 
and plain writing. Also 
awards were given for those 
making the district band. 
Eighth grade honors in
cluded math, science, Eng
lish or history. These honors 
were given on grades, pro- 
ficency, high interest, enthu
siasm and cooperation.

Junior High School teach
ers included Mrs. Katrina 
Pullen, reading; Mr. Fred 
Jones, science; Jack Probst, 
history; Mrs. Terri McCol- 
loch, girls physical educa
tion, sixth grade. Seventh

grade teachers included Mrs. 
Bettye Hoover, English; 
Mrs. Sherry Scott, Texas his
tory; Mr. Thomas Hanson, 
math; Mrs. Jill Crawford, 
reading.

Eighth grade teachers in
cluded Mrs. Frances Curry, 
English; Mrs. Peggy Bien, 
math; Mr. Ruben Pena-Al- 
faro, history, and Mrs. Mary 
Nations, science.

Other teachers in junior 
high are Don Payne, boy's 
physical education; Don
nie York, librarian; Marlene 
Qay, special education; Don 
Stark, special education; Peri 
Fenton, aide; Sherry Lloyd, 
aide.

Sixth grade students mak
ing the A honor roll and their 
honors include: Travis 
Burks, Katy Cameron, Julie 
Carson, Amy Curry, Copie 
Davis, Dottie Gonzales, J. J. 
Ramirez, Cody Sutton, Stacy 
Winkley, Amelia Zapata.

Sixth graders on the B 
honor roll include Bianca 
Cervantez, Garrett Elledge, 
Tracie Fox, Paul Galan, Jose 
Gutierrez, Regina McCollum 
Rita Rios, Billy Aycock, Na- 
omie Borrego, Shane Coop
er, Christ! Haynes, Stacy 
Lay, Maribel Limon, reading 
certificate; Summer Shack- 
lette, Marie Stevens, Robby

Mexico wages war 
on screwworms

Tambunga, Rodolfo Zapata, 
Feliciano Esmerado, Kriss 
Corley, Javier Dominquez, 
Idalia Fierro, Oscar Galindo, 
Michelle Hobson, Charlie 
Morales, Patty Sanchez, nei
ther absent or tardy.

Seventh graders on the A 
honor roll and their honors 
include Susan King, reading 
certificate; Mark Sanchez,' 
reading certificate; Sylvia 
Flores, neither absent or tar
dy; Richard Galvan, reading 
certificate; Bret Hood, UIL 
competition; Randi Thomp
son, UIL competition; Melis
sa Vallejo, Stanley Winkley, 
UIL competition; Isabel Beni
tez, UIL competition; Ed
ward Cervantez, Shona Cole, 
Delma Fierro, reading certi
ficate, UIL competition;Todd 
Jones, UIL competition; Carl 
Vandiver, reading certifi
cate.

Seventh graders on the B 
honor roll and their honors 
include Oscar Payne, Mich
ael Sanchez, Ernesto Castillo 
reading certificate; Susan 
Kenley, reading certificate; 
Lara Lawrence, Daphne 
Mendez, Cody Poindexter, 
Trebie West, reading certi
ficate, UIL competition; Re
gina Cervantez, reading cer
tificate; Mark Clark, Scott 
Denman, Judy Flores, Dawn 
Hansen, Ermelinda Mata, 
reading certificate; Sharon 
McCrohan, Lacy Miller, 
reading certificate, Griselda

Hernandez, neither absent or 
tardy; Lydia Pena, neither 
absent or tardy.

Other seventh graders re
ceiving awards were Olga 
Borrego, reading certificate; 
and Stacy Lee, reading cer
tificate.

Eighth grade students on 
the A honor roll and their 
honors included Lisa Colin, 
UIL competition, math, Engl
ish, history and science; 
Michael Glaze, UIL compe
tition, all district band, math, 
English, history and science 
honors; Sam Hightower, 
English honors; Peggy Knox, 
UIL competition, math, Eng
lish, science, history; Melis
sa Ybarra, math and science 
honors; Roger Flores, sci
ence honors; Jennifer Parks, 
UIL competition, math, Eng
lish, history, science hon
ors; Vickie Reagor, neither 
absent or tardy, math, Eng
lish, history, science; Mark 
Sellers, UIL competition, all 
district band, math, English, 
history, science; Kenneth 
Sessom, neither absent or 
tardy, history, science, math; 
Robin Bolf, UIL competi
tion, math, English,* science; 
Marcos Gonzales, all district 
band, history honors; Darla 
Judd, UIL competition, read
ing certificate, math, Eng
lish, history, science.

Those on the B honor roll 
and their honors were Tres- 
sa Crawford, math honors;

Galindo, David Gonzales, 
Eddie Lewing, Jesus Marti
nez, Richard Mendoza, Don
na Morris, Felipe Ramirez, 
Norma Vasquez; Vicky Vil
larreal, reading certificate.

NEW LIBRARY HOURS
The Crockett County Li

brary will have new hours for 
the summer. The library 
closed Thursday, May 19 and 
will reopen Thursday, June 
2.

Summer hours will be 
Tuesdays and Thursdays 
from 9:00 to 12:00 noon and 
4:00 to 7:00 p.m.

ioooooooeoooQ i

[ ■ L S

Jennifer Diaz, neither absent 
or tardy, Valdo Galindo, 
Elias Gonzales, Kathleen 
Justiss, neither absent or tar- 
day, UIL competition, Eng
lish and math honors; James 
Sanchez, Jaime Castellanos, 
neither absent or tardy, math 
history, science honors; Ca
mille Davidson, reading cer
tificate; Alma Gutierrez, 
Peter Shacklette, neither ab
sent or tardy, history hon
ors; Bernice Ybarra, UIL 
competition, science honors; 
Lydia Benson, UIL compe
tition, math, English, history 
honors; Dena Booker, sci
ence honors; Yolanda Hart
nett, Mary Lou Hayes, Eng
lish honors.

Other eighth grade stu
dents being promoted

TOWN 
Cr

COUNTRY
M O B IL E  H O M E S

14xS6, furnished, full insulation, Kool Seal roof, and more. 
Wassu,995. NowS16,470
•0x14, furnished, full insulation, shingle roof, and more. Was 
$2a,900. Now$25,S00
•4x14. furnished, full insulation, shingled roof and more. Was 
SM,99S. Now S2S,400
Price includes delivery and set up within 100 miles.

M U S TA N G  
M O B ILE H O M ES

OZONA 
CHURCH OF CHRIST 

1102 llth  Ozona

Sunday Morning Class 
9:45

Sunday Morning Worship | 
10:50

Sunday Evening Worship 
6:30

Wednesday Evening 
Class 
7:00

KRCT Radio 
every morning with 

‘‘Hioaght for the Day” 
7:50 a.m.

RALPH ANDERSON 
Minister

Serving Christ By 
Serving Yon

their honors were Isaias Flor- ̂  
es, Vickie Flores, Donald 
Gutierrez, reading certifi- 
cate; Abel Lara, Johnny^  
Lombrana, Shauna McCary;*^ 
Jennifer Probst, UIL compe- 
tition; Diana Sanchez, Andy*»v 
Trevino; George Wall, his-W
tory honors; Jena Allen, 
Flossie Dixon, Todd Foster,

Due to the successful 
screwworm eradication pro
gram in the continental Uni
ted States, a large joint 
program has been imple
mented in Mexico to over
whelm the insect pest, em
phasizes Dr. Clifford E. 
Hoelscher, entomologist 
based at Texas A&M Uni
versity.

Hoelscher, who is with the 
Texas Agricultural Exten
sion Service, Texas A&M 
University System, says the 
success of the U.S. program 
was achieved by a cooper
ative effort of individual live
stock producers, various live
stock organizations and ag
encies and the dedicated 
work of program scientists 
and personnel.

The Mexican program, 
headquartered in Mexico Ci
ty, involves a work force of 
approximately 1,800 Mexi
can and 50 American scien
tists.

“ The technology and ex
pertise developed in the U.S. 
eradication effort was helpful 
in Mexico,” Hoelscher re
ports.

Eradication procedures in
volved several management 
strategies. Sterile flies were 
air dropped in large num
bers to mate with native 
fertile fly populations. These 
matings resulted in the de
velopment of eggs which did 
not hatch.

Wound treatm ent, im
proved animal health condi-

Sanchez
earns
degree

Carlos A. Sanchez, son of 
Mr. and Mrs. Jose M. San
chez, received his masters 
degree in Civil Engineering 
from Tulane University of 
New Orleans on May 14, 
1983.

He is a graduate of Ozona 
High School and received his 
Bachelor of Science degree 
from U.T.A. in Arlington. He 
has been working with the 
U.S. Corps of Engineers for 
the past six years. He re
ceived an exceptional award 
for his work.

He lives with his wife, 
Dorina, daughter of Mr. and 
Mrs. Edward Ramos and two 
children, Gilbert and Jenni
fer. His mother was on hand 
for his graduation.

tions and the use of an 
insecticide impregnated bait 
system were also used to 
eliminate the target pest 
from infested areas.

“The combination of era
dication procedures all ap
plied simultaneously to an 
area accomplished the desir
ed results,” Hoelscher says.

A barrier zone eventually 
will be established at the 
Isthmus of Tehuantepec to 
prevent re-entry of the fly 
into areas to the north where 
the insect pest has been 
eliminated.

The tropical areas of cen
tral and southern Mexico 
provide a year round habitat 
for fly development-special 
problem for program opera
tions.

The sporadic infestations 
of screwworms in south Tex
as and norhtern Mexico in 
the past few years have been 
quickly eradicated once they 
were identified.

“Watchful” is the key 
word for Texas livestock 
producers to enhance sur
veillance for the screw- 
worm, Hoelscher says. Con
tinued checking of all ani
mals by owners for the pest 
is of prime importance, Hoel
scher adds.

He urges owners to send a 
sample of at least 10 larvae

Auto death rates high 
foryoungerTexans
Texans between ages 15 

and 34 are two and a half 
times more likely to die in an 
auto accident than are all 
other Texans, according to 
statisticians for the Texas 
Department of Health.

And the auto death rates 
for these young Texans are 
expected to increase while 
the rates for the same age 
group nationwide are pro
jected to decrease.

To better understand this 
major health problem, statis
ticians Linda Lloyd and Pat 
Venus analyzed motor vehi
cle accident deaths among 15 
to 34 year-old Texans from 
1970 through 1980. Their 
findings appear in the May 
issue of Texas Medicine, the 
journal of the Texas Medi
cal Association.

In 1980, motor vehicle 
accidents were the fourth 
leading cause of death for all 
Texans, the report says. But 
for the 15-to-34 age group, 
these accidents were the 
leading cause of death. “ In 
that year, more than half of 
all Texans who died in motor 
vehicle accidents were be
tween the ages of 15 and 34; 
however, less than one third

tisticians write.
The group with the high

est risk of dying in an auto 
was males between ages 20 
and 24. Among females, the 
15-19 age group led.

The report notes that three 
factors contribute substan
tially to motor vehicle fat
alities: speeding, alcohol and 
non-use of seatbelts. Speed
ing and driving while intox
icated each caused 24 per
cent of all fatal accidents 
statewide.

As for seatbelts, only 11 
percent of drivers nationwide 
use them and this figure is 
declining. Detailed informa
tion on seatbelt use in Texas 
is not available, but one 
study suggests that the per-

*
*i t

Daniel Gutierrez, Edwina Li- ̂  
mon,‘ Dean Tambunga, « 
Amanda Ybarra, Virginia Al- ̂  
varez, Darlene Borrell; Ton- ^  
ya Carter, reading certifi- ^  
cate; Chris Dunn, all dis- 
trict band; Frances Moran, 
Cynthia Rodriquez, Jose Al- ^  
varez, Linda Benson, Esmer- ^  
Ida Borrego, Amando Carri- ^  
zales, Jesse Fierro, Carlos ^

*  
*  
*  
*  
*  
*  
*

centage of Houston and D al-^ 
las residents using seatbelts^ 
is smaller than the national||

fi-om the T exas^
figure. 

Figures

D ale’s Electric
Residential-Commercial-Industrial

Ditch Witch Services 
We sell Berkley Water Pumps

Refrigeration Repairs

Free Estimates
24 Hr. Service

Ph. 392-2801
Day or Night

Fully Insured
Dale Hobson, Owner

*
*
*
*
*
*
*
*
*
*
*
*
*
*
*
*
*
*
*
*
*
*
*
*
*
*
*
*
*
*
*
*
*
*
*« 1108 Ave. J.

^ Ptl lie S ^ a  â â â â â  â  â  aV*
show that 98 percent of all ^ “ 
people killed and 95 percent
of all people injured in motor 
vehicle crashes in 1980 were 
not wearing seatbelts.

The National Highway 
Traffic Safety Administration 
estimates that 50 percent 
fewer deaths from motor 
vehicle crashes would occur 
annually if every driver and 
passenger wore a seatbelt. 
Applying this estimate to 
Texas suggests that 2,150 
lives would have been saved 
in 1980 had all Texans worn 
their seatbelts.

found deep within wounds of . v.
pets or livestock to the of the population was in this 
Southwest Screwworm Era- young age group the sta-

THE PAIN CLINIC
Kanti S. Fatal, M.O.

iMtNMtMtgitl I  CtrfifM Ntdital Imh
SPECIALIZING IN TREATMENT OF ALL TYPES OF 
CHRONIC PAIN: Headache, Back, Neck, Shoulder, 
Arthritis and Concer Pain. TREATMENT INCLUDES: 
Diagnostic Thermography, Acupuncture, Nerve 
Blocks, Biofeedbock and Relaxation, Tens and Medica
tion.

2417 W. IIM ak Trtt Plata
NOaad, n  TITII-tf Mpaiatwaal (tU) 8884384

dication Laboratory for iden
tification. The complete ad
dress is P.O. Box 969, Mis
sion, Texas 78572.

CRIME STOPPERS 
HOTLINE-392-5000.

Long-term 
credit 
to buy 
or
improve
land.

Federal
Land

Bank

Close to the land and 
the people who work it

1

Local
Association

Imprint

Nationally Advertised

M orning  d o r y
B a c k  R e lie f ’ Mattresses

famous for Quality since 1903

B ro w n  F u r n itu r e  C o .

Now  is the tim e to  fe rtiliie  your lawn to insure healthy 

grow th through-out the summer m onths.

W yatt's A-M  Fertilizer is a proven performer on
West Texas lawns fo r over 40 years.
Also we how have Copperas in stock.

i *  FERTILIZED

S ĵf/se Plant Food ffi ".
/ with a

BIG KICK
I O - I Q - 5

guaranteed analysis
im?0CEN(N).........I0%
AVAIL. RHOS. ACID (P ,0 , ) . I 0 ? ; '  ,
SDlUSlf W fA S H  (K ,0) .  .  5 *

WYATT WHOLESALE, FERTILIZER CO.
609 W nir n. -  .

SAN ANCUO, TEXX)

Available a t

SOUTH TEXAS LUMBER CO. OF OZONA
1308 A v e . E O io n a , Tx.

J. B. MILLER COMPANY
1109 Sheffield Rd. O io n o , T x .

TOOL VALUE
or THE MONTH

B A R G A IN
OF THE MONTH

i i . i i i m v / i K i i :
V A L I J I i

OI T ill: MOM II

While
Supplies

La s t

8-In. Cut 
Hedge Shears
F e a t u r e s  s h a rp  s te e l 
blades w/pruning notch. 
Unbreakable handles. 2004 

Quantities Limited

pyrex

While Supplies |
La s t

5-Pc. Pyrex^ 
Scuiptured Bowl Set
Incl. a 4-qt. bowl and four 
16-oz. serving bowls. Heat 
resistant, tinted. 844-F 

Quantities Limited

^urlsle
wax*

299

_*|00
Price Plus 
Sales Tax

Mail In 
Refund Ofler

Youi
Final Cost

*199

While Supplies Last
M INUTE WAX''* 
Silicone Polish
Just spray on and wipe off! 
It’s easy to get beautiful pro
tection for your car. T 15  

Quantities Limited

SOUTH TEXAS LUMBER CO.

WEST TEXAS SERVICE DEPARTMENT 
for FORD, LINCOIN-MERCURY 

A  CHRYSLER DODGE 
PRODUCTS

S A V E  O AS 
MINOR TUNE UP

4 C Y I ......................................................*3 5 .9 5
6 C Y L ...................................................... *3 9 .9 5
8 C Y l ......................................................*4 3 .9 5

T H IS  IN C L U D E S : NEW  S P A R K  
P LU G S , A N D  LUBRICATE A L L  CARB 
LIN K A G E , SET T IM IN G  A N D  LA B O R . 
A L L  FO R D , LIN C O LN -M ER C U R Y & 
CHRYSLER D O DG E PRODUCTS.

DRIVE SAFE FRONT 
END ALIGNM ENT

$ 1 7 9 5
THIS INCLUDES SET & A D JU S T TOE 
iN a S T E R  A  CAM BER I N S P E a  A LL 
FRO NT SUSPENSION LUBE FRO NT 
SUSPENSION A  LA B O R . .
A L L  F O R D , LIN C O LN  M ERCURY A  
CHRYSLER D O D G E PRODUCTS.

TRANSMISSION SERVICE
P R O T E a  YOUR TRANSMISSION

*359 5
THIS INCLUDES: AD JU S T BANDS 
INSTALL NEW FILTER A  GASK ET, 
FLU ID  A  LA B O R .
A L L  FO R D , LIN C O LN -M ERC U RY A  
CHRYSLER D O D G E PRODUCTS.

AIR CONDITIONING 
SERVICE

M 5 9S
THIS INCLUDES: A D D  1 CAN FREO N, 
TEST FOR LEAKS CHECK BELTS A  
E L E a R IC  PARTS A  LA B O R .
A L L  FO R D , LIN C O LN  M ERCURY A  
CHRYSLER D O D G E PRODUCTS.

BRAKE CHECK 
BE SAFE

LET US INSPECT Y O U R  BRAKES

LUBRICATION WITH EACH 
OIL A  FILTER CHANGE

$ 1 4 9 5

\ A L L  S lR V IC i W O R K  G U A R A N T E E D  90 D A Y S .

ERRY FREDERICK
L i r x i o l n -  M e r c u r y - D o d g e

A N Y  SERVICE PROBIEM S -  SEE 
B i l l  EW IN G , SERVICE M A N A G ER

2 1 2  EAST B EAU R EG AR D  SAN A N G E IO , T X . 6 5 8 -15S1
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Crockett County 

Care Center News
BY AN N  M cC a r t n e y  

D IR ECTO R  O F A C TIV ITIE S  & SO CIAL CAR E

As has been written many 
times, volunteers are what 
m ^es our program go. This 
week the spotlight is on 
Marie Pierson who came on 
Tuesday to call bingo while 
yours truly was in an activi
ty directors meeting in Ed
en, again on Wednesday to 
clean and direct ceramics, 
and on Friday to furnish a car 
on a field trip to Qayton’s 
Village Drug. Thanks, Mar
ie, for being there when we 
needed you!

Tuesday mornings bingo 
winner of the El Chato’s 
dinner for two was Bertha 
Miller. Tuesday afternoon 
Ann Mayo showed a movie to 
our residents in the living 
room.

Wednesday morning cer
amics were enjoyed by Ber
tha Miller, Frances Borrego, 
Tomasa Ramos, Inez Biggs, 
Maude Pettit, Ola Mills, and 
Moriama Perez.

Wednesday afternoon sun
shine hour was sponsored by 
Sue Linthicum. She treated 
residents to their first water
melon of the season. She was 
ably assisted by Stella Jack- 
son. Approximately twenty- 
one residents ate watermel
on while visiting on the front 
porch.

Wednesday night resi
dents were treated to live 
band music furnished by 
Jamie Knox and his band. 
Other band members include 
Don and J.D. Kilgore and 
Dennis Eads. Several resi
dents enjoyed a dance on the 
floor while others could only 
do a hand dance. The smiles 
fi-om all showed how much 
this evening was truly en
joyed.

Thursday morning beauty 
shop was held as usual and

Tennis
cl mic
scheduled

A tennis clinic will be held 
June 6-10 at the Ozona 
Tennis Courts for kinder
garten through eighth grade. 
Registration will be held 
June 6 at 8:00 a.m. at the 
courts.

The session for kinder
garten through fourth grades 
will be held from 8:30 to 
10:30 and fifth through 
eighth grade will be from 
11:00 to 1:00. A tournament 
will be held Friday, June 10.

Cost of the clinic will be 
$25.00 and a can of tennis 
balls to be used in the 
tournament. For more infor
mation contact Elizabeth 
Clark or Jeannine Perry.

SEE STORY FOR CRIME 
STOPPERS “ Spotlighted 
Crime of the Week” page 1.

DOC DfIC MK

was Thursday afternoon Bib
le study sponsored by the 
Faith Lutheran Church. 
Maude Pettit furnished the 
piano music.

Friday mornings bingo 
winners were Juana Hernan
dez with a first place gift 
certificate from Watson’s 
Department Store and Inez 
Biggs with an Avon corsage 
donated by Anna Bell Pat
rick. Clara May Williams was 
welcomed as a new resident 
player. Twenty residents en
joyed the games.

Residents enjoying the 
field trip to Clayton’s Vil
lage Drug included Carol 
Reed, Juana Hernandez, 
Paul Cavin, Maude Pettit, 
Ola Mills, Billie Whatley, 
Johnny Henderson and Vir
ginia Russell.

Flowers arrived on Satur
day from the senior gradua
tion. Also on Saturday, dom
inoes were played by Bertha 
Miller, Maude Pettit, Ola 
Mills and Paul Cavin.

Sunday church services 
were furnished by the 
Church of Christ. A nice 
group of ladies came and 
held a song service led by 
Kay Anderson and assisted 
by seven other ladies of the 
church.

On Monday morning resi
dents were treated to movies 
furnished by our local school 
system. Sherry York, librar
ian, and by the United Meth
odist Church.

Monday afternoon, resi
dents were in for yet another 
treat when the Baptist 
Church bus, driven by Ted 
Turnley, arrived to take all 
who would go to the Circle 
Bar Restaurant. Coffee and 
pie was furnished by the res
taurant. Residents also visit
ed the atrium. Those making 
the trip included Carol Reed, 
Juana Hernandez, Paul Cav
in, Virginia Russell, Pearl 
Morris, Ola Mills, Inez 
Biggs, Billie Whatley, and 
Johnny Henderson. Anna 
Yruegas and her daughter 
went along as helpers as did 
Chruch members Liz Mary 
Pipes, Lucille Littleton, Naz- 
ie Baker, Ola Mae Slaught
er, and Margaret Coates.

Our genuine thanks goes 
to these Baptist members 
and to the Circle Bar for this 
treat.

Thanks also goes to the 
Ladies Auxiliary of the 
V.P.W. of Big Lake for 
sending money for beauty 
shop supplies and to the 
Delbert Stewarts for sending 
magazines.

Other volunteers this week 
include Arlene Clayton, Dor
othy Doll, Eglantina Estra- 
do, Madye Jo Humphreys, 
Mrs. Jamie Knox, Peggy 
Knox, Rev. Dennis McKain, 
Alicia Perez, Lola Rios, Alice 
Ross, Yolanda Tambunga 
and Marie Walker.

School girls, we could real
ly use some extra eyes on 
Tuesday and Friday morn
ings, ten o’clock, to help with 
bingo!

x .DOC

Can you afford 
today^s life 
insurance?

Yes, if it's Farmers Variable Premium Whole 
Life. It's a life insurance policy designed for today’s 

^economy, and also to meet the needs of the 
future. It gives you a lifetime of affordable 
protection.
How can Farmers do this?
On many insurance policies you pay more. 
Those fixed premiums must allow for all the likely 

^variables in future economic, conditions. By 
designing a plan with variable rates, Farmers New 
World Life Insurance Company can offer you 
lower premiums now and, they are guaranteed 
for three years.
After that at no more than three year intervals, 
they can go up or down, but can never be 
raised higher than stated in the policy.
There are many other advantages in this new 
approach to life insurance . . . phone me. I'll be

[glad to tell you.

ELIZABSTH UPHAM

1012 A v e . f  '

O zo fto , Texas

Ph. 392 2883

Farmers New W orld Life Insurance Co.*
Mercer Island, Washington

Site MIC

Little Olympics 

track m eet results
Tax refunds up

WEE

The aardvark, the ant-eating animal from Africa, 
got its name fro m  D u tch  settlers in the

The First Grade Little 
Olympics track meet was 
held Thursday, May 19. Miss 
Perry’s class took first place 
with 62 points while Miss 
Allen’s and Mrs. Fowler’s 
tied for second with 61 
points. Mrs. Sinclair’s dass 
came in fourth and Mrs. 
Childress’s was fifth with 25 
points.

In the sack relay. Miss 
Allen’s class was first, Chil
dress, second; Sinclair, 
third; Fowler, fourth, and 
Perry, fifth.

Placing first in the pota
to-spoon relay was Mrs. 
Fowler’s class, second was 
Perry’s class, Allen, third; 
Sinclair, fourth, and Chil
dress, fifth.

In the running relay. Miss 
Allen’s class was first. Perry, 
second; Fowler, third; Sin
clair, fourth, Childress, fifth.

In the boy’s sack race, 
Anthony Sanchez placed 
first; Jesse Mailloux, second; 
Shane Hester, third; Sammy 
White, fourth, and Matthew 
Flores, fifth. Places in the 
potato spoon race were Beto 
Ramos, first; Arturo Vas- 
quez, second; Hiram Carri- 
zales, third; Rudy Robledo, 
fourth; Mike Garcia, fifth. 
In the boy’s running race, 
Rene Gonzales was first, 
Justin Castro, second; Jason 
Coates, third; Jimmy Perez, 
fourth, and Bart Grimes, 
fifth.

In the girl’s sack race 
Diana Ramirez was first, 
Katie Stevens, second; Eva 
Tinney, third; Edith Zurita, 
fourth; Jennifer Evans, fifth. 
In the girl’s potato-spoon

race Martna Garza was first, 
Jessica Diego, second; Shel
by Stuart, third; Jami Dalby, 
fourth, and Stefny Sutton, 
fifth. In the girl’s running 
race Tony Martinez was first, 
Danya Van Orden, second; 
Kristi Gonzales, third; Jana 
Kay Cotton, fourth; Kasey 
Russell, fifth.

In the softball throw, Wal
ter Babb was first, Michael 
Fay, second; Beto Ramos, 
third; Julian Si Fuentes, 
fourth; Erin Dixon, fifth. In 
the rope jump, Diana Ramir
ez was first; Katie Stevens, 
second; Shelly Flores, third; 
Edith Zurita, fourth, and 
Victor Villa, fifth. In the 
basketball bounce, Randy 
Johnson was first; Heather 
Criswell, second; Shelby Stu
art, third; Martha Garza, 
fourth, and Frankie Moran, 
fifth.

In the high jump, Justin 
Castro was first, Rene Gon
zales, second; Coleman Nel
son, third; Jason Coates, 
fourth; Matthew Flores, 
fifth. In the standing broad 
jump, Jimmy Perez was first; 
Anthony Sanchez, second; 
J.J. Lozano, third; Juan De 
Luna, fourth, and John Ra
mirez, fifth.

Veterans
education
benefits

Estimated
The Veterans Administra

tion education-benefits dead
line for certain eligible vet
erans now is December 31, 
1984.

tax payments
dueJune 15

Some wage earners and 
other individuals who have 
income other than wages 
may be required to make 
estimated tax payments, the 
Internal Revenue Service
says.

Generally, if you have in
come, with no tax withheld, 
of more than $500 and you 
expect to owe at least $300 on 
this year’s return, you are 
liable for filing a declara
tion of estimated tax and for 
making payments.

Just like withholding by 
employers, the IRS says, 
estimated taxes are paid in 
advance of the actual tax 
return. Form 1040, due for 
the year. Estimated taxes are 
normally paid in four in
stallments.

For 1983, the four estim
ated tax installment dates 
are: April 15, 1983; June 15, 
1983; September 15, 1983; 
and January 16, 1984.

The extension-the result 
of legislation effective last 
October—is restricted to vet
erans who still have remain
ing education entitlement, 
who don’t have a high school 
diploma and/or are found to 
be in need of vocational or 
job training because they are 
unskilled, advised Ted W. 
Myatt, Director, Houston VA 
Regional Office.

Individual federal income 
tax refunds averaged a re
cord $740 for 1982, up from 
$712 for 1981, according to 
the Internal Revenue Ser
vice.

Tax-deductible contribu
tions to Individual Retire
ment Accounts (IRAs) were 
part of the reason.

At the beginning of 1982, 
everyone who works for a 
living became eligible to 
invest up to $2,000 a year in 
an IRA, and the IRS says 
about 11 percent of taxpay
ers cut their 1982 tax liability 
by doing just that.

Eventually, of course, tax
es are paid on IRAs, but not 
until withdrawals begin—us
ually after retirement, when 
most people are in a lower 
tax bracket. Until then, con
tributions and earnings can 
grow untaxed, which can 
make quite a difference in 
the size of a retirement 
nestegg. (If you didn’t put 
another penny in, a $740 tax 
refund check paying 10 per
cent a year for 30 years 
would grow to $12,913. The 
same amount placed in a 
taxable investment paying 
the same rate would grow, 
over the same period, to 
$5,633, for someone in the 30 
percent tax bracket.)

Where’s the best place to 
invest IRA money?

According to Money’s IRA 
Money Guide, there’s “ a 
strong argument for putting 
your IRA into a mutual fund 
family.” Why? Flexibility. A 
family of funds encompass
es several different types of 
mutual funds managed by 
the same organization; once 
you’ve put money in one, you 
can switch it to another 
virtually as often as you like, 
with just a simple phone 
call-and generally for as 
little as $5 per switch.

That means if you’re in a 
money market fund, for ex
ample, and would like to put 
your money in a fund invest
ing in common stocks, or

bonds, it’s easy to do.
More and more people are 

switching-or putting in new 
money-to the common stock 
funds, taking advantage of 
the rise in the stock market. 
At the end of March, the 
stock funds accounted for 
$2.7 bUlion of the $7.4 bil
lion invested in mutual fund 
IRAs.

Indeed, over both the long 
and short term, common 
stock mutual funds have 
proven to be among the best 
possible investments. For 
the five years to the begin
ning of 1983, for example, 
such funds returned, on av
erage, 17.1 percent annually- 
with all dividends and capital 
gains reinvested and all char
ges taken out. During the 
same period, the stock mar
ket as a whole-as measured 
by Standard & Poor’s index 
of 500 common stocks-rose 
14.1 percent each year, and 
the cost of living increased 
9.5 percent a year.

1600s. Translated, the name means earth pig.

□  I I u a i  I

FOR SALE
Rambouillet

Rams
In Full Fleece 

^  Pierce Breeding
Call Collect
Pierce Miller

Office 915-655-5747 
Res. 915-949 6413

READY BUILT HOMES
COMPLETE MODERN HOMES MOVED 

TO ANYWHERE IN WEST TEXAS
SALE PRICE INCLUDES: F O U N D A T IO N , 
C ENTRAL H EAT & A IR , SEPTIC T A N K , 

W ATER & PLU M B IN G  A N D  H O O K -U P S. 
fU i  DiLIVlRY WITHIH 100 MIUS 

FNA-VA-CONViNTIOIIAL - 30 YEAI FWANCINO
MOST MODELS CONTAIN •  CATHEDRAL a iLR LG  •  FIRELPLACES 

ISOLATED MASTER BEDROOM • QUALITY CARPETS^ KENMORE APPLIANCES

OPEN
M-F 8-5 

Sot. 8-12
R e / i r y /  R u t  H n i m F n

IMUU HtMMC 
VfWTWNTV

BUILDERS SERVICE CO.
1700 NORTH PARK (RIVER) DRIVJ__ SAN ANGELO, TX. 653-6965

For further information, 
write, visit or telephone the 
nearest VA Office. A VA 
counselor will respond.

GED tests
GED tests will be given at 

the Ozona High School start
ing May 31 through June 3.

Testing hours will be from 
9 to 12 a.m. and 5 to 8 p.m. in 
Room 111 in the high school.

For more information call 
Jim Williams, counsellor, at 
2-2565 or Katharine Russell 
at 2-2153.

Cost of the test will be
$ 20. 00.

THEN AND NOW
1209 Ave. E 

Phone 392-2733 
MOZELLE MIEARS

Antiques
Paintings

Arts and Crafts 
Handmade Fumiture

P r iv a c y  P l u s
2 -W A Y  C O M M U N IC A T IO N

For The Latest In Private 
Telephone Communication

MOTOROLA
Communications and Electronics Inc.

Sharon A. Cook
Radio Communications Representative

902 ARROYO DRIVE [915] 653-1027 SAN ANGELO, TEXAS 76903

Figure Perfection Salons International

The moment you step into Pat Walker’s you realize you 
have found-at-last the place where you can lose weight and 
shape your figure in a dignified manner.

There is no strenuous exercise and no crash dieting. Our 
unique Symmetricon unit is relaxing, reduces fatty tissue, 
firms and tones and takes off unwanted inches while improv
ing circulation.

And circulation is the key to our whole WEIGHT 
REDUCTION program through passive exercise. We achieve 
better circulation through the use of our unique Symmetricon 
unit on which you recline much the same as in a lounging 
chair. The Symmetricon, which consists of several sections, is 
specifically designed not to vibrate since it is generally 
recognized that vibration can be detrimental to the nervous 
system.

Our unit is designed to undulate, massaging the back and 
under part of the body in a gentle rocking motion in the 
different sections of the unit to promote circulation of blood 
to vital organs. Since there is no effort generated by you, you 
are neither stressed nor tired after using the Symmetricon 
unit.

There is a second and very important part of our 
program which deals with counseling you about your eating 
habits. Every week, a trained counselor will work with you on 
a one-to-one basis concerning your food and beverage intake 
in order to assist you in developing proper eating habits. We 
feel that most people do not over-eat, but simply do not eat a 
chemically balanced diet to enable the body to burn calories 
instead of storing them. Through counseling with you about 
your eating habits and with the unit stimulating*circulation to 
tighten and firm tissues, we believe that ours is the most 
sensible and safest approach to WEIGHT REDUCTION 
AND FIGURE PERFECTION.

1105 AVE A 8:00 a.m.
Phone to
392-3707 8:00 p.m.

LET US HELP YOU

ARLENE RULE 
PEARLETTA MORRIS
USA BULLARD 
LUDY VARGAS

i ,  * >  t p  f  p f

SPECIAL
I  / / ,  /  / / / /  >

WEST TEXAS BARBECUE
Every Friday

Begin serving a t 6:00 p.m.

All the trimmings and all you can eat

»4.95
OZONA STEAK MOUSE

OZONA INN OF THE WEST
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Horse short course to 
feature tours & sale

THE OZONA STOCKMAN

Save energy with 
proper landscaping

PAGE NINE

The 1983 Horse Short 
Course at Texas A&M Uni
versity will feature tours, a 
training clinic and a horse 
sale in addition to discus
sions on key topics.

This year’s short course 
will be held May 26-27, 
announces Billy Reagor, 
county agent with the Texas 
Agricultural Extension Ser
vice, Texas A&M University 
System. The Extension Ser

vice is conducting the short 
course in conjunction with 
Texas A&M’s Department of 
Animal Science.

A discussion on exercise 
physiology in horse training 
and conditioning will kick off 
the short course, which be
gins with registration at 7:30 
a.m. the first day at A&M’s
Kleberg Center. Other dis
cussions will deal with repro
ductive performance in

Crackdown on theft of 
electricity to be tough

Electric utilities in Texas, 
including West Texas Utili
ties Co., are taking a tougher 
stance these days on theft of 
electricity.

Reasons for the crackdown 
are a change in the State 
Penal Code making meter 
tampering a penitentiary of
fense and the fact that the 
cost of producing electric 
energy has gone up.

“ We view any form of 
stealing electric power as a 
serious crime,’’ said Don 
Welch of Abilene, WTU vice 
president and director of 
customer services, “because 
we feel a strong responsibili
ty to protect the interest of 
our good paying customers.’’ 

“ It costs money to produce 
electricity,’’ Welch said. “ If 
one customer manages to get 
some of it free, the other 
customers have to make up 
the difference.”

The State Legislature 
amended the criminal mis

chief statute in 1981 to make 
diversion of any utility ser
vice a third degree felony 
with a possible punishment 
of a maximum fine of $S,ooo 
and from two to ten years in 
prison. The law also allows 
authorities to make the 
assumption that the person 
in whose name the service 
was last billed is the re
sponsible party.

Convictions have been ob
tained in several Texas cities 
since the law was passed, 
and WTU recently filed 
charges which resulted in a 
felony indictment being 
issued against a customer.

Welch said that meter 
tampering not only is a 
serious crime which is be
coming more easy to detect, 
but that it is extremely 
dangerous.

“ Many people do not 
understand the danger invol
ved,” he said. “ Property 
damage, serious injury, or 
even death can result.”

Dudley earns degrees
Bill Dudley, son of Mr. and 

Mrs. Jim Dudley, was among 
the graduates at the Sixty- 
Eighth Annual Commence
ment Convocation of South
ern Methodist University on 
Saturday, May 21, in Dallas. 
Bill received a Bachelor of 
Science in Computer Science 
and a Bachelor of Arts in 
Mathematics.

During his studies at SMU 
Bill was a member of the 
Kappa Sigma Fraternity and 
served as Fraternity Presi
dent in 1982. He served as 
Computer Science represen
tative on the Student Engi
neering Joint Council at the

School of Engineering and 
Applied Science for eight 
semesters, was a Bradfield 
Computer Center Student 
Consultant, and a Computer 
Science teaching assistant 
for the Johnathon Von Neu
man Mathematics Seminar 
during the summer semester 
of 1979.

Dudley also completed the 
SMU Cooperative Education 
Program where he received 
on-the-job industry training 
at Mobil Oil Corporation and 
Recognition Equipment Inc. 
He plans to remain in Dal
las, where he is a partner in a 
computer consulting firm.

GS 6 5 0 G l ^

<2369

* 1 5 ^
*1099

1981 MODELS
Reg. Price May Price

G S 4 5 0 E X $ 179 9 *1299
D R 5 0 0 X ^1999 *1299

1982 MODELS
Reg. Price May Price

G S 5 5 0 L Z *2499 *1899
G S 6 5 0 G Z *2 79 9 *2299
R M 1 2 5 Z *1659 *999
S P 1 2 5 Z *1 1 5 8 *999
S P 5 0 0 Z  Thumpoi *1998 *1599

MAMr OTMCItS MT 
S K e U L P H I C E S  

Swry Mo Trad>t It Tliw Prictt

ANGELO
SUZUKI

3501 ARDEN RD. 940-2403
12 Month Unlimited Mileage Warranty

Included on all now 81 ond 82 GS ond GN models

broodmares, controlling flies 
with pyrethroid insecticides, 
and an overview of horse 
research at Texas A&M.

A tour of Brazos County 
horse farms that afternoon 
will feature the Hank Bird 
Quarter Horses and the 
Windham Ranch.

That evening Buster 
Welch, a professional horse 
trainer f i ^  Merkel, will 
conduct a cutting horse train
ing clinic at Texas A&M’s 
new livestock pavilion. The 
clinic will include live dem
onstrations on riding and 
training the cutting horse.

The following day will fea
ture a N.W. “ Dick” Free
man Arena Development 
Horse Sale and the NCHA 
Open Cuttings. These activi
ties will begin with regis
tration at 7:30 a.m. at the 
livestock pavilion.

The sale is designed to 
obtain proceeds to cover the 
Freeman Arena, an outdoor 
facility opened in 1981 in 
honor of Freeman’s contribu
tions to Texas A&M and the 
horse industry, notes Rea
gor. The sale will offer a 
mixed set of about 60 year
lings, two-and three-year- 
olds, and pregnant mares of 
fashionable cutting, halter, 
race and performance breed
ing from the Texas A&M 
herd as well as sale horses 
donated by prominent Texas 
horse producers.

Registration information 
on the horse short course is 
available fi*om the county 
Extension office at 2-2721.

Some parts of the country 
aren’t as lucky as we are. 
They have dull predictable 
weather that simplifies all 
sorts of things including 
growing plants. Even though 
our West Texas weather is 
unpredictable we can count 
on windy springs, hot sum
mers and cold northers in the 
winter. By placing trees, 
shrubs and vines properly, 
homeowners can reduce the 
energy required to keep 
homes and surrounding ar
eas more comfortable during 
environmental extremes.

Plant deciduous trees on 
the south and west sides of 
your home to reduce inside 
summer temperatures up to 
8 degrees. Place the trees a 
minimum of 20 feet from the 
house. Two or three well 
placed trees are usually ade
quate for the-* south and west 
sides of the average home. 
When the deciduous trees 
drop their leaves, the winter 
sun warms the home.

Planting evergreen wind
breaks on the north and 
northwest sides of the home 
can eventually cut winter fuel 
bills. Maximum wind reduc
tion is achieved by placing 
windbreaks a distance of 4 to 
6 times their mature height 
from the home. For example, 
groups of Afghan pines (Fi
nns eldarica) should be 
placed no more than 100-150 
feet from the home. Twelve 
to 15 foot spacings of these 
pines in staggered rows are 
most effective on a large 
scale. Windbreaks can be 
grouped with other ever
greens in plantings that are

not necessarily straight lines 
for a more natural and at-1 
tractive effect in the land
scape. This same type of 
windbreak planting can be 
placed beyond the deciduous 
trees on the southeast of the 
property to help control 
strong spring winds. Wind
break plantings require wa
ter and weed control.

Vines can have a cooling 
effect on outside walls that 
receive direct summer sun. 
Trellised Virginia creeper, 
Boston ivy, honeysuckle, 
trumpet vine, silverlace vipe, 
wisteria or queens wreath 
can absorb the rays of the 
sun on southern and western 
walls. Evergreen species 
such as English ivy and yel
low jessamine are effective 
on sunless walls where their 
persistent foliage deflects 
winter winds and insulates. 
Vines may also be trained on 
overhead structures above 
terraces.

Trees, windbreaks and 
vines can provide energy 
savings. _____ _

CARD OF THANKS
We would like to express 

our sincere gratitude for all 
the many acts of kindness 
shown our family during the 
illness and death of our loved 
one. Your love, coilfcem and 
prayers have been so deeply 
appreciated. Friends mean 
so much during a time like 
this. Thank you also for all 
the food, flowers, prayers, 
and all other ways you have 
shown your love and con
cern.

The family of
Evelyn Yeager

GIRL TO RICHARDSONS
Mr. and Mrs. Wade Ric

hardson are the parents of a 
daughter bom Friday, May 
6, in Angelo Community 
Hospital. The little girl, who 
has been named Codi, 
weighed 6 pounds and 3 
ounces. She has one brother, 
Qay Wesley.

Grandparents are Mr. and 
Mrs. Glen Richardson of 
Sonora and Mr. and Mrs. 
Charlie Schwartz of Junction. 
Great grandmother is Mrs. 
W. E. Friend of Ozona.

ASSOCIATION

S C U B A  L E S S O N S

J E R R Y  B E L L , P . A . D . I .  I N 

S T R U C T O R , WI L L  BE O F F E R IN G  

TWO C O U R S E S  IN  OZO NA T H I S  

SUM M ER. W EEKS O F TH E C O U R SE S^  f  
A R E  J U N E  1 3 AND J U L Y  1 8 . FO R  F U R T H E R  

IN F O R M A T IO N , P L E A S E  C A L L 3 9 2 - 2 9 9 3 .  |

P L E A S E  C A L L  E A R L Y  TO R E S E R V E  YOUR T*
S P A C E  AND WEEK.  f ‘

_________________________________ j : ;

AeroVac Charter Service

AeroVac Charter Service lets you set your own 
schedule. You leave when you want to leave. 
With AeroVac there are no parking or baggage 
pick-up hassles-no layovers or transfers. Yon 
save time and money.

For business or pleasure, fly AeroVac.

LUBBOCIC-l Hr. 15 Min. EL PASO-1 Hr. 55 Min. 
SAN ANTONIO-1 Hr. 10 Min. MlDLAND-42 Min. 

DALLAS-1 Hr. 50 Min. HOUSTON-2 Hrs. 15 Min.] 
RUIDOSA, N.M.-2 Hrs. 5 Min,

Call early to insure your reservafions

392-3243 392-3619 392-3300

...JU S T  WHEN YOU WILL USE IT MOST!
Here’s an opportunity to buy a gas grill at a big savings. . . and have the whole summer ahead to enjoy it. That’s 
a real bargain! You will make the most of our great West Texas evenings and weekends cooking outdoors. Gas 
grills give food that wonderful outdoor flavor without the mess of charcoal or the bother of LP tanks. And, while 
you are having a hot time in the backyard, your kitchen stays cool. The money you save by buying now will put 
a lot of hamburgers and steaks on that grill. Now’s the time to move up to gas grill cooking while prices are down.
Prices in this ad reflect corrections from those listed in Energas statement enclosure on gas grills.

PATIO KITCHEN
PK grills provide the convenience of natural gas 
fired barbecuing . . . have heavy top and bottom 
aluminum castings and H-shaped stainless steel 
burners for years of long wear. . . and exclusive 
Range Rock briquettes with controlled porosity 
for even heat anrf Irr« flare-up.

PK DELTA 1
Single-burner model with 
270 sq. in. chromed steel 
cooking grid and 120 sq. 
in step-up grid.

ONLY $6.73 
PER MONTH

List price....................... $155.00
Less 2 0 % ....................  -31.00

124.00
5% sales tax ................ 6.20
Plus installation........................  70.00
tCASH P R IC E ............ $200.20
tBUDGET PRICE' $242.28

Budget terms: no down payment, $6.73 per month for 36 months.

ARKLA Arkla aluminum grills are feature- 
packed for all the pleasures of cooking 

out. . . with easy-cleaning porcelain 
enameled cast-iron cooking grids, 

up-front control center, stainless 
steel H-shaped burner, and 

natural lava rocks.
ARKLA GRB40-EU

Real value for big families . . . 374 sq. 
in. cooking grid with 166 sq. in. 

elevated chrome wire cooking surface, 
independent dual controls for each side 

of burner, and lid-mounted heat 
L  indicator.
:it

ONLY 
$10.90 

PER 
MONTH*

List price....................... $303.00
Less 2 0 % ....................  -60.60

242.40
5% sales tax ...............  12.12
Plus installation . . . . 70,00
tCASH P R IC E ...........$324.52
1BUDGETPRICE' ..$392.40

Budget terms: no down payment, $10.90 per month for 36 months.

DUCANE

PK REGENT 1
Dual burner and controls let 

you use one-half or all of 
burner: 325 sq. in. cast iron 

cooking grid, plus 120 sq. in. 
chromed steel step-up grid lor 

warming.

ONLY $8.79
i i  PER MONTH*
List price....................... $228.00
Less 2 0 % ....................  -45.60

182.40
5% sales ta x ................ 9.12
Plus installation......... 70.00
tCASH P R IC E ...........$261.52
1BUDGET PRICE' $316.44 

Budget terms: no down payment. 
$8.79 per month for 36 months.

Ducane cast-aluminum grills feature top-ported 
aluminized-steel burners, which last longer and' 
save gas, and a unique coal grate designed to 
prevent flare-ups. Some models have Rotis-A- 
Grate, a separate vertical burner for rotissing 
from behind the meat, and porcelainized-steel 
cooking grids.

DUCANE 1502
Dual burners, dual controls — one for each 
side, when you don't need to use the full 
410 sq. in. porcelainized-steel cooking grid, 
plus 108 sq. in. chrome warming rack and 
Vermont Maple side shelf.

ONLY
$12.85

PER
MONTH*

List price....................... $372.00
Less 2 0 % ....................  -7 4  40

297.60
5% sales tax ................ 14.88
Plus installation......... 70.00
tCASH P R IC E ...........$382.48
tBUDGET PRICE' $462.60 

Budget terms: no down payment. 
$12.85 per month tor 36 months.

DUCANE 802 Single-burner model with 3 l0  
sq. in. nickel-chrome-plated cooking grid and 108 sq.

in. warming rack

ONLY
$8.45

PER
MONTH*

List price....................... $216.00
Less 2 0 % .................... -43.20

172.80
5% sales tax ................ 8.64
Plus installation......... 70.00
tCASH PR IC E ........... $251.44
1BUDGETPRICE' $304 20 

Budget terms: no down payment, $8.45 per 
month tor 36 months.

DUCANE 2002 Three burners — two tor grilling 
and one Rotis-A-Grate vertical burner for rotissing, 310 

sq. in. porcelainized-steel cooking grid, 108 sq. in. 
chrome warming rack, automatic ignition, rotissing 

motor and spit, and Vermont Maple side shelf.

ONLY
$16.33

PER
MONTH*

List p r ic e ..............................$495.00
Less 2 0 % ............................. -99.00

396.00
5% sales f a x ......................  19.80
Plus installation.................. 70.00
tCASH PRICE ...................$485.80
tBUDGET P R IC E '...........$587.88

Budget terms: no down payment, $16.33 per month 
for 36 months.

M Y  ENERGY EMPLOYEE

DUCANE 4000 Two burners — one main and one
Rotis-A-Grale vertical burner, electronic ignition, 310 sq. in 

porcelainized-steel cooking grid, rotissing motor and spit 
. . .  all packaged in an elegant cart with large storage 

area, redwood-stained side shelf, heavy-duty dual 
wheels, and connection hose.

ONLY $21.59 
PER MONTH*

List price....................... $711.00
Less 2 0 % .....................-142.20

568.80
5% sales ta x ...............  28.44
Plus installation . . .  . 45.00
tCASH P R IC E ...........$642.24
tBUDGET PRICE' $777.24

Budget terms: no down payment,
$21.59 per month for 36 months.

’ Budget terms available at 12.75% annual Interest on declining balance, 
t Prices include sales tax and normal post-type Installation, 
except for Oucane 4000.

Sale Ends July 31, 1983
>S'ENERQAS 1093
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PBPA
energy
report
The latest nationwide rig 

count marks the third week 
in a row the indicator has 
gone up. Nationwide, the 
number of rigs working has 
risen 141 during the past 
three weeks. This is a 7.8
percent increase. The num
ber of rigs nationally now 
stands at 1,948. In the Per
mian Basin the rig count has 
essentially leveled out over 
the past ten weeks. On 
March 13th, it was 234. The 
week of May 15th it stood at 
238. The low was 228 and the 
high mark was 244 during 
that ten week period.

In other news. Gulf Oil 
Corporation has postponed 
the expansion of its C02 
project in Crane County. 
Citing economic factors. Gulf 
will delay a plan to add 15 
more wells to the 13 already 
in the Enhanced Oil Re
covery Pilot Project. The 
proposal to implement a 
large, commercial project 
will be delayed until the late 
1980’s, according to Larry 
Turner of Gulf.

Oil production in the State 
of Texas has dropped 28 per
cent since 1971. However, 
U.S. Department of Energy 
says 10.3 billion barrels of oil 
will remain in the Permian 
Basin after conventional re
covery methods are used up. 
And, a D.O.E. study con
cluded a large portion of that 
10.3 billion barrels can be re
covered using C02 and other 
methods.

In the Permian Basin our 
rig count for this week is 243. 
Last week it was 238. One 
year ago it was 333.

Help W anted

DAY CARE CENTER 
DIRECTOR NEEDED-Ozona 
Day Care Center is now 
taking applications for direc
tor. Contact Patty Coates at 
392-3641 or Elizabeth Upham 
392-2334 for requirements 
and job description. 11 -tfc

NEEDED-Front hel] ,̂ cook 
and dishwasher for Red 
Apple. Good benefits and 
added bonuses. Apply to 
J.B. Miller at Firestone 
store. 27-tfc

WAITRESSES NEEDED for
swing and night shifts. Only 
those who want to work and 
are good need apply. Apply 
in person only. CIRCLE BAR 
TRUCK CORRAL. . 2-tfc

HELP WANTED-Waitress- 
es, apply in person at El 
Chato’s Restaurant. 46-tfc

Notice o f  

RiWARD

;i am offering

*500 Reward
fo r apprehension and convic 
tion of guilty parties to everi 
theft of livestock in Crockett 
County - except that nc 
ofBcer of Crockett Countj 
may claim the reward.

Sheriff, Crockett Co.

BUfy MiUs

cLQGGfo warns.
DRAINS, S E ^ ^ S

! NO DIGGING NODAMAGE

Raul DeLaRosa
Plumbing A  Serv, 

Ditch Digging 

P h . 392 2726  

1206 Ave. F.
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Goroge Sales

GARAGE SALE-Saturday, 8 
to 2, First Baptist Church.

13-ltp

GARAGE SALE-102 Cedar 
Drive. Toys, books, clothes, 
misc. Friday from 9 till?

13-ltc

FOR SALE-Yorx-AM/FM 
stereo receiver with turn
table, stereo cassette tape, 
digital clock, auto start, and 
stop, Sonic headphones. 
$225.00,2-5402. 13-ltp

Miscellaneous

GARAGE SALE-May 28, 
1303 Ave. G., no sales be
fore 9 a.m., console stereo, 
books, children clothes, etc.

13-ltp

FOR SALE-Sears best Ken- 
more free arm sewing ma
chine. 30 decorative cams. 
Two buttonholers, monogra- 
mer, paid $500.00. Will sell 
for $250.00. Call 392-3686 or 
come by Baker Trailer Park, 
Trailer #28. 13-ltp

DECORATED CAKES and
cookies for special occasions. 
Call PoUy at 392-3129. 39-tfc

DONUTS, ETC.-Beginning 
May 30th, l5onuts. Etc. will 
be closed on Monday. Open- 
Tuesday-Saturday, 6 a.m. to 
11 a.m. . 13-2tc

For Rent

NOTICE-Larry Albers ren
tals. Call Larry at 2-3367 
after 5 p.m. Two furnished 
trailer houses for rent, one- 
1 bedroom apartment ana 
one-2 bedroom apartment.

6-tfc

FOR SALE-FuII size pool 
table with detachable ping 
pong top. Call 392-3187 after 
6:00 p.m. 12-2tc

PHOTOGRAPHY SEMINAR
June 9. Contact Clayton Rob
inson at Clayton’s Village 
Drug. 392-2666. 12-3tc

FOR RENT-2 bedroom 
house, call 392-2344, even
ings. 11-tfc

REPOS BY THE DOZENS
$500 down, $200 per month. 
Credit no problem. Owner 
financing available. 13% in
terest. Call in Odessa 
381-7200. 12-3tc

PEGINNING SWIMMING 
LESSONS-North Pool, May 
30-June 10. Register and 
begin 10:00 a.m.. May 30.

13-ltp

OFFICE SPACE FOR RENT-
Contact Steve Wilkins at 
392-3491. 42-tfc

OWNER FlNANCING-13%
interest, 5% down. Over 30 
mobile homes to choose 
from. Easy, easy. Call 
381-7201 for appointment.

12-3tc

POSITION WANTED
Retired white Christian 

man, non-drinker, non-smok
er, wants position as caretak
er or will consider manager 
of small apartment complex, 
motel or mobile home park in 
exchange for free rent and 
utilities. Experience. Call 
915-367-3724. 12-2tp

APARTMENTS FOR RENT-
2 Ig. bedroom, Ig. kitchen, 
Ig. living room. $450 a 
month. Appliances furnish
ed. 392-5060 till 5. After 5 
call 392-3372. 10-tfc

FOR RENT-2400 ft. ware
house, insulated. With office 
240 sq. ft. Phone 392-3625. 
After 6 call 392-2053. 35-tfc

FOR SALE-Farm, ranch, 
business and home storage, 
'7x8 to 14x48 stock buildings 
and larger custom. Heavy 
duty steel. We deliver. Mor
gan, 3220 Sherwood Way, 
944-8696. 34-tfc

Business Services

FOR RENT-Trailer house, 1 
bedroom, furnished, bills 
paid. 225 Santa Rosa St. 
392-2854. 13-ltp

GRADUATION GIFTS-Beau-
tiful beach towels, alarm 
clocks, picture frames, music 
boxes, bed linens for college 
and much, much more. 
Brown Furniture ll-3tc

CONTRACTORS-Want to
earn an extra $50,000.00? 
Details: Call Mr. Green, 
1-800-255-2408, or write: 
Energy Efficient Homes, 
P.O. Box 8304, Topeka, Ks. 
66608. 13-2tp

For Sale

USED-refrigerators, washers 
and dryers. Some almost 
new, payments less than you 
will pay at the laundry mat. 
Ph. 392-2683. 50-tfc

NEED COPIES?-Come to the
Stockman office for sharp 
black and white copies on our 
superior machine. Reduction 
and enlargement offered.

REGISTERED PIT BULLS.
$100. Female, brindle, 7 
weeks old. 392-2235. 13-ltp

FOR SALE-’78 Mercury 
Grand Marquis-$3000.00. 
Call Thelma Janes after 4 
p.m. 392-3022. 6-tfc

FATHER’S DAY GIFTS-Sol-
id Comfort Recliners. Clas
sic western books, reading 
lamps, hassocks, Michael 
Gorman sculptures, desk ac
cessories. Brown Furniture.

ll-6tc

FOR YOUR Rinsenvac 
Cleaner come to South Texas 
Lumber Co. 30-tfc

f o r  SALE-1976 Chevrolet 
1 ton, dual wheel, clean- 
ready to work. See at ONB 
parking lot or call 392-2676.

12-tfc

UNDER NEW MANAGE- 
MENT-Ozona Flea Market, 
we buy and sell reusable 
items. Small gas engines, for 
both home and business 
repaired. Stereos and most 
small electric items fixed. 
1108 Ave. G or call 392-2834 
after 9 a.m. Mon.-Sat., after 
12 on Sunday. 11-tfc

H

Be 
YOUR
PHARMAaST

PH 392-2608

11D IR EQ  DEPOSIT GIVES US 
EXACTLY WHAT WE'VE 

GOT COMING.'f#
The good life. You've certainly got It 

kcoming, and Direct Deposit gives you the 
freedom to just pick up and go. Get Direct 
Deposit today Have your Social Securfty- 

i or other CJovemment payments—sent 
straight to your account, instead of ieft 
sitting unprotected at your door. Because 
now that you don't have a care in the *
world, thereS no telling where In the world ; 
you're going to be. *

Just ask for Direct Deposit wherever you 
have a checking or savings account. It's 
free, and It's something you deserve just as 
much as what you've waited a lifetime for.

Ozona National Bank
SOUND-SAFE-SECURE

S in ce 1905 E B i
MAIN BANK

PHONE 392-2676, 392-2694, 392-3787 
9 to 12 and 1 to 3 MOTOR BANK-8 a.m. to 5 p.m.

CUCO’S PLUMBING-Exper- 
ienced, 392-2959, plumbing 
repairs and carpentry work.

8-12tp

MOBILE HOMES
Phone 392-2351.

movea.
27-tfc

30 ACRES DEER HUNTING
$595 per acre. Only 5% down 
payment. Owner will carry 
up to 20 years at 9% %. Why 
lease when it is easy to own. 
Call 1-800-292-7420. 13-3tp

BLACK DIRT, caliche hauled 
and right-of-ways built. Ph. 
392-2351. 27-tfc

Business
Opportunities

OWN YOUR OWN Jean- 
Sportswear, infant-preteen, 
ladies apparel store. Offer
ing all nationally known 
brands, Brittania, Jordache, 
Chic, Lee, Levi, Vanderbilt, 
Izod, Calvin Klein, Esprit, 
Zena, Gunne Sax, Ocean 
Pacific, 300 other brands. 
$7,900 to $16,900, beginning 
inventory, airfare for one to 
Fashion Center, training, fix
tures, grand opening. Call 
Mr. Loughlin (612) 888-6555.

13-ltp

Real Estate

FOR SALE-3 bedroom brick, 
1% baths, dining room, 1. 
room, kitchen with built-ins, 
central heat, evap. cooler, 
711 3rd St., Ph. 392-2970, 
$67,500.00 Big yard. 13-ltp

INTEREST RATES ARE 
THE LOWEST THEY 
HAVE BEEN IN TWO 
YEARS. NOW IS 'THE 
TIME TO BUY.

NEAR SCHOOL-3 br., 
one bath, clean. $30’s. 
AUSTIN STONE-3 bdr., 3 
bath.
CROCKETT HEIGHTS-3 
bdr., 1 bath. Priced right. 
APARTMENT COM-
plex-Good income pro
ducer.
RENT OR COMMER
CIAL PROPERTY on
10.09 acres with 40,000 
sq. ft. of buildings. 
HOUSE to be moved. 
2 RENT HOUSES for 
sale.
LOT with large storage 
and shed. $22,500.
24X40 MOBILE HOME 
with c/air & heat & 
fireplace. $15,900.

PRICE REDUCED TO SELL.
Three bedrooms, two baths, 
central heating and cooling 
by gas, insulated, new plum
bing and carpet. Carport, 
utility building, lots of room. 
Call 392-3067 or 392-3238.

8-tfc

55 ACS WHITETAIL HUNT- 
ING-$1,175 down. $210.68 
per month. Good hunting 
country. Deer, turkey, and 
javelina. River access. Call 
1-800-292-7420. 10-3tp

OUT OF TOWN 
PROPERTY

ROOMY2bdr.,2bath, 
den & fireplace on 1 acre, 
12 mi. west of Eldorado. 
Priced right!
BARNHART-Seller of 
approx. 8 acres with 
home and building, and 
minerals! Owner fi
nanced.
SONORA -double-wide 
mobile home. Excellent 
condition!

0  JESSE 0  
Tire Repair 

Shop

I

If you have any Real 
Estate need [bu3ing or 
selling, large or small,] 
please contact me. I may 
not have all the answers, 
but I will certainly try to 
help you.

Thank you,
JOHNNY CHILDRESS 

1102 Ave. E 
392-3634 

Steve Stewart
g g O O O g O O Q O O C

corner of Ave. 
H  & 5th St. 
F U U T I M F  

r o a d  s e r v i c e
7 a.m. to 12 p.m.

HAYES
AUTO

REPAIR
Mechanic On Duty 

8 a.m.-6 p.m. 

1311 Ave. AA 

Phone 392-3224

Levon Parker

Tree Dozing - Raking & Seeding

Tanking - Fire Guards
P.O, BOX 582 
OZONA, TEXAS 76943,

TELEPHONE
392-2206

A O O O O O C D O O O O O '

G r i m m ’S B a r -B -Q
•  BEER •  ICE •  GROCERIES •  GAS 

CIGARETTES •  SANDWICHES •  NACHOS •
•  ICE CREAM •  SNO-CONES •  SLUSH 

•  PICNIC AND CAMPING SUPPLIES
•  COTTON CANDY

(2 miles East of Pandale, Texas on Comstock Road) 
Phone (915)291-3336

Okey & Vivian Grimm
Owners

Open Every Day 
8 a.m. to 9 p.m.

Pete W. Jacoby
R eal Estate

Ph. 3 9 2 - 3 0 5 9  
H om es-L ots-C om m ercia l 

Ranch  Properties
401 Hillcrest

Joy /fu ller Construction Co.
&

Bruton Aerial Spraying Service

offer you a special package deal on

brush control. We specialize in chaining

with new big bulldozers and use the new

turban airplane for the aerial spraying.

We can do your job fast and efficiently.

Call 915 392-3243 o r 915-397 2435

I\ JA Y  MILLER!
I C O N S T R V C T I O N  C O /

I  General Dirt Contractor 
Oil Field Contracting

♦

♦
i  Roads^ Locations^ Pits
^  Dozers^ Dumptrucks^ Maintainers

I
I ♦I  Airplane Service Available ^

392-3243 Phone 392-2489 [

JOHNNY CHILDRESS!
392-3634

Myatt's Carpentry
New Construction of all Types

Remodeling, painting & cement
work of All types

phone 392-2602 O zo n a , Texas 76943

REAL ESTATE

LOTS FOR SALE
A Controlled Development

A  new subdivision will be opening 
soon in O zo n o , known as Chondlerdale

Homes 
Ranchos 
Commorciol 
Lots 
Loko Properties 
Approisals

w-

Stove Sto w o rt-R o a lto r

W est.
CHANDLERDALE WEST WILL BE LOCATED 
DIRECTLY WEST OF THE PRESENT 
CHANDLERDALE ADDITION. A LIMITED 
NUMBER OF LOTS WILL BE SOLD ON A FIRST 
COME FIRST SERVE BASIS. A DEPOSIT WILL 
BE REQUIRED TO RESERVE A LOT. YOU CAN 
RESERVE A LOT NOW BY CALLING:

Johnny Jones - Broker 
392-2021 
392-2113

Elizoboth Upborn - A g e n t

392-2883

Finoncing Available

Tmaf's Quik £uke
u i e c A R e i

Oil Quutgu Wmk Sdo £tl»
ViekupB, and Um

Piekrup
and

Vdim
"Mqn̂ I^pqki

(lua BUM BtC and ftftei luUk tiie
M gn. - F«i. 8 a.m. Is 6 p.m.
Sal 8 (LNi. la 2 pM. Jggy fcOI/IO

pi„u(e 392-3473 
W  330 Ave. H. 0$Bm Tern

O i
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